

Time for a whole-of-government China strategy to build trust between Australia and China

Vanessa Wood

JULY 2016

VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE Australian Defence College Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies



# The Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies (CDSS)

CDSS is the senior educational institution of the Australian Defence College. It delivers a one-year Defence and Strategic Studies Course, a professional development program that places emphasis on practical rather than theoretical research, on teamwork and support for the personal and professional goals of students. Students and staff share a commitment to achieving professional excellence. Students graduate with a range of postgraduate qualifications in strategic studies, policy and politics, and business administration.

In addition, CDSS is home to the Centre for Defence Leadership and Ethics (CDLE) and the Centre for Defence Research (CDR). CDR manages the publications on behalf of CDSS staff and students.

# **Indo-Pacific Strategic Papers**

This range of papers reflects coursework and research submitted by Australian and international students and staff of the Defence and Strategic Studies Course. The papers have been chosen for publication based on their scholarly attributes and strategic relevance. The topics of the papers relate to Australia's area of primary and enduring strategic interest—the Indo-Pacific region—and present analyses and assessments that concern Australia's policy interests.

For further information about CDSS publications, please visit <<u>http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html</u>>

# Copyright

© Commonwealth of Australia 2016

This work is copyright. It may be downloaded, displayed, printed and reproduced in unaltered form, including the retention of this notice, for personal, non-commercial use or use for professional purposes. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, all other rights are reserved. To replicate all or part of this document for any purpose other than those stipulated above, contact the Editor at <<u>CDSS.Mailbox@defence.gov.au</u>>

# Disclaimer

This work is the sole opinion of the author, and does not necessarily represent the views of CDSS, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, or the Australian Government more broadly. The Commonwealth of Australia will not be legally responsible in contract, tort or otherwise, for any statement made in this publication.

# The author

Vanessa Wood has worked for the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade for 20 years in a range of Canberra-based policy roles, including on nuclear policy, Southeast Asia, regional architecture, the World Trade Organization and the South Pacific. Overseas, she has served in the Australian Embassies in Manila as Second Secretary and Hanoi as Deputy Head of Mission.

Vanessa has a law and arts degree from Adelaide University and post-graduate qualifications from Monash University and the University of South Australia. In 2015, she attended the Defence and Strategic Studies Course at the Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies at the Australian Defence College, graduating with a Masters of Arts (Strategic Studies) from Deakin University.

# Abstract

This paper examines how Australia might build trust and cooperation with China while strengthening its ties with Japan. It identifies the particular challenge for Australia, as a middle power, of preserving its

significant economic interests with Northeast Asia, as well as its strategic interests in a stable and peaceful region. It argues that Australia's policy settings on China, in particular, need to strike the right balance between ambition as a middle power and realism about the influence it can bring to bear.

The paper addresses whether Australia's strengthening ties with Japan make it more difficult to build trust with China and proposes policy options for Australia to deal with China's growing economic, political and military power in the Indo-Pacific region in a way that builds trust in the relationship. It concludes that the risks to Australia's relations with China from Australia strengthening its relations with Japan are minimal and manageable but that Japan-China tensions increase the challenges for Australia.

# Time for a whole-of-government China strategy to build trust between Australia and China

# Introduction

Ernest Hemingway said that 'the best way to learn whether a person is trustworthy is to trust him'.<sup>1</sup> It is a quote about relations between people but its meaning can apply to relations between states. The idea of enhancing trust between countries is an oft-used concept in international relations. Most countries want to build trust with other countries and formal government statements attest to the importance of enhancing trust for peace and stability.

But what do countries mean by building trust and do they share a common understanding of the elements of trust? How does a middle power like Australia build trust with a rising global power like China in a way that preserves its significant economic interests as well as its strategic interests in a stable and peaceful region?

The rise of China over the past three decades is changing power balances in the Indo-Pacific region and causing countries to question the components required for continuing peace and stability.<sup>2</sup> Trust was the central theme of China's President Xi Jinping's visit to the US in September 2015, perhaps in recognition of a perceived trust deficit in US-China relations. During that visit, President Xi underlined the need for a better understanding of 'strategic intentions' and 'more understanding and trust, less estrangement and suspicion in order to forestall misunderstanding and miscalculation'.<sup>3</sup> While President Obama did not use the word trust, he spoke about 'significant progress in enhancing understanding ... and laying the foundation for continued cooperation'.<sup>4</sup>

Australia and China describe trust as an important component in their growing relations. In the context of the Second World War, Prime Minister Turnbull in August 2015 described the relationship between Australia and China as one of allies 'in an epic struggle for the survival of our own nations'.<sup>5</sup> In his speech to the Australian Parliament in 2014, President Xi spoke of the need to 'increase dialogue and exchanges and deepen political trust' through increasing mutual understanding and being 'sincere and trustworthy partners'.<sup>6</sup> It is relatively straightforward for two countries to agree on the importance trust plays in their relations but it is more complex to articulate what countries mean by trust and the expectations that flow from the obligations created by political trust.

Trust exists on multiple levels. There is trust between governments, between business communities, between peoples and between individual political leaders. A poll undertaken by the Lowy Institute in 2015 suggests contradictory results on Australia's views about China, reflecting the schism in Australia's relations with China across all sectors.<sup>7</sup> At the government level, there is a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, annual leaders' meetings and a plethora of official dialogues. At the same time, China's transformation challenges how Australia thinks about its national security and defence, with the Government recognising that the US-China relationship is the most powerful determinant and organising principle of Australia's strategic environment.<sup>8</sup>

The business community is confident about the prospects for growth from the China-Australia Free Trade Agreement, with the CEO of the Australian Chamber of Commerce and Industry describing the agreement as 'a jaw-dropping opportunity for Australia to build on its \$140 billion annual trade with China, its largest trading partner'.<sup>9</sup> At the same time, there is caution about levels of foreign investment in sensitive sectors like telecommunications, and some populist concern about the impact of foreign investment in the real estate sector on housing prices.<sup>10</sup>

This paper will consider how Australia might build trust and cooperation with China while strengthening its ties with Japan. It will propose policies about how Australia could deal with the rise of China and its growing economic, political and military power in the Indo-Pacific region in a way that builds trust in the bilateral relationship. It will argue that the risks to Australia's

relations with China from Australia strengthening its relations with Japan are minimal and manageable but that Japan-China tensions increase the challenges for Australia in managing both relationships.

The first part of the paper will define the problem for Australia of building a more robust, trusting relationship with China when the cultures, values and political systems of the two countries are so different. The paper will outline the changing strategic environment in the Indo-Pacific and the implications for Australia of China's rise. It will then consider whether Australia's strengthening ties with Japan make it more difficult to build trust with China and, if so, how to mitigate this risk. It will also consider the status of the Australia-China relationship and constraints to building cooperation and trust. The second part of the paper will propose policy initiatives under the auspices of a whole-of-government strategy on China to build political trust.

However, a laundry list approach to building cooperation with China will not work if the core ingredient of trust is absent. A whole-of-government strategy must be grounded in Australia's interests that are not always the same as the interests of the US and Japan. In September 2015, a former Australian Ambassador to Washington wrote that:

[O]ver the years we Australians have lost the capacity to make up our own minds on our security (even though we have been robust on trade issues). In an era of growing geopolitical complexity, remember that in the final analysis Australian interests may not be the same as those of America.<sup>11</sup>

The paper also argues that China respects strength so a critical part of building trust and cooperation with China is to focus on the strength of Australia's economy and the quality of its diplomacy as a middle power. The paper rejects the idea, articulated by former Prime Minister John Howard, that Australia could play a role as a bridge between the US and China.<sup>12</sup> As articulated by Peter Varghese, Secretary of the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, 'Australia has only a limited capacity to influence the relationships the major powers have with one another.... [and] we should be cautious of any suggestion that we can be a mediator or bridge between great powers'.<sup>13</sup>

Australia's policy settings on China need to strike the right balance between ambition as a middle power working with other similar-sized and smaller countries in the Indo-Pacific, and realism about the influence it can bring to bear on US-China relations. With clever, well-judged and welltimed diplomacy, Australia can leverage its relations with China, the US and Japan to question approaches and help clarify misunderstandings.

However, there is only so much that Australia can do to build trust with China. The levels of trust between China and Western nations, particularly US-allies like Australia, will be governed by levels of trust between China and the US, and there are hard limits to Australia's capacity to shift these parameters. The policy initiatives proposed in this paper seek to make sense within the context of an uncertain strategic environment in the Indo-Pacific and hedge against a range of possible futures.

# Part 1: Changing strategic environment and implications for Australia's relations with China

#### The rise of China in the Indo-Pacific

There is no doubt that China is re-emerging as a significant global and regional power. It is the world's largest economy in purchasing power parity terms, with GDP at just over US\$18 trillion in 2014, compared with the US with a GDP of US\$17.4 trillion in 2014.<sup>14</sup> Malcolm Cook argues that:

[China's] disproportionately huge population size, when combined with China's disproportionately rapid, sustained, and ongoing economic growth rates now, means that only the size of the US economy is comparable to that of China. In a decade, China's economy will likely have no peer on this foundational measure of national power in the inter-state system.<sup>15</sup>

This statement assumes that China's economy will continue to grow, whereas it is slowing as China transitions to more sustainable growth from an export-driven economy to growth generated by domestic consumption.<sup>16</sup> This transition will be challenging. However, given the size of China's economy, even if its growth slows to rates more often associated with developed-economy growth, it would still represent significant wealth and a powerful force in the global economy. China's double-digit growth over several years has also enabled it to increase military spending from US\$10 billion in 1997 to US\$145 billion in 2015.<sup>17</sup>

Nevertheless, it is important not to overstate China's economic power. On a per capita basis, it is still a relatively poor country and has significant internal challenges to overcome if it is to reach Xi Jinping's 'Chinese dream' of becoming a moderately well-off society by 2021 and a fully-developed nation by 2049.<sup>18</sup> Varghese has contended that 'the strategic behaviour of a large rich country and a large poor country is not the same.... [and] to assume it is can lead to serious policy errors'.<sup>19</sup> For Australia, that means developing a deep understanding of China's governance structures and the priorities that drive its leadership—and not making assumptions that how rising powers have behaved historically will necessarily apply to China.

#### No certainty about how China will use its power

The statistics about China's growing national power speak for themselves but there is no common understanding among regional countries about how China will use its growing power. In his recent speech in Washington, President Xi said that China would 'keep to the path of peaceful development' and that 'China will never seek hegemony or engage in expansion', citing cuts to the size of China's military as a demonstration of its commitment to peaceful development.<sup>20</sup> China's recent forays in international anti-piracy operations in the Gulf of Aden and evacuations of citizens and foreign nationals from Yemen show a side of China that prioritises the use of soft power, and strategic wins that build China's international reputation.<sup>21</sup>

At the same time as it commits to peaceful development and helps to police global norms internationally, China asserts its sovereign right to build structures on disputed features it claims in the South China Sea, raising the concerns of regional states about the gap between China's words and deeds.<sup>22</sup> For example, at the August 2015 ASEAN Foreign Ministers' meeting, the communiqué 'took note of the serious concerns expressed by some Ministers on the land reclamations in the South China Sea, which have eroded trust and confidence, increased tensions and may undermine peace, security and stability in the South China Sea'.<sup>23</sup> China's rise has many positives but lack of trust translates to scepticism about China's promise of peaceful development.

#### Accommodating China's rise

China's rise has increased the complexity of the Indo-Pacific strategic environment and the challenges for Australia in balancing its security alliance with the US with its growing relationship with China. Japan and Australia are committed US allies and support the US' rebalance policy to the Asia-Pacific. Both countries see a continuing role for the US in the Indo-Pacific as critical for regional peace and stability.<sup>24</sup> Both countries will also need to find ways to make greater space to accommodate China's views in regional architecture and bilateral dialogues.

Given the distrust and difficulties in the Japan-China relationship in recent years, Australia may find accommodating China less difficult than Japan. However, Australia's growing security relationship with Japan and the trilateral security cooperation between Australia, Japan and the US may create expectations that Australia will lean more towards supporting the US and Japan.

Japan and Australia have expressed concerns about actions by China that they see as increasing tensions. For example, shortly after becoming Prime Minister, Malcolm Turnbull expressed concern about China's reclamation activities in the South China Sea, saying that China's actions 'had the consequence of exactly the reverse of what China would seek to achieve', contending also that smaller countries in the region like Vietnam were drawn closer to the US because of China's position.<sup>25</sup>

In August 2015, Japan's Prime Minister Shinzo Abe spoke positively of the prospects for Japan and China to improve relations, asserting that both countries shared 'great responsibility for the peace and prosperity of the region'; however, he also reiterated that Japan could not accept attempts to change the *status quo* 'whether in Ukraine, the South China Sea ... [or] the East China Sea'.<sup>26</sup>

#### **Diverse views on China's strategic ambitions**

There are multiple views about China's strategic ambitions. These include the alarmist that posits that China has hegemonic ambitions, that it wants to create 'Asia for Asians' and exclude the US, that China will become more assertive in protecting its maritime claims in the East and South China Seas, and that war between the US and China is inevitable.<sup>27</sup> Contrarily, Feng Zhu and Peng Lu argue that:

[O]ffensive realists view China as a revisionist power which is trying to or will inevitably seek to reconstruct the existing international order by challenging American hegemony, whereas their liberal institutionalism-oriented counterparts strongly hold that China is and will continue to be a status quo power content with the economic interests achieved through international cooperation within the existing institutional setting.<sup>28</sup>

Varghese argues that there is no certainty about how China's transition will end but that all nations 'have a stake in the success of that transition' and that 'no-one gains if China fails'.<sup>29</sup> He has also asserted that:

China will ultimately define its own strategic settling point. It will not be forced into someone else's view of what it should do or become. Nor is it realistic to expect that the US and China can negotiate some grand bargain to share power in Asia. The process of adjusting to shifting power balances in a multipolar Asia will be incremental and organic.<sup>30</sup>

Bilahari Kausikan argues that the defining feature of post-Cold War strategy is ambiguity, arguing that 'for non-great power countries, the essence of post-Cold War strategy is to embrace ambiguity.... [and that] to be forced to choose is to have failed'.<sup>31</sup> He argues that for many countries in East Asia, China is becoming more important economically while the US will play a vital role in their security for the near future, further asserting that countries can position themselves to avoid having to make 'invidious choices'.<sup>32</sup> For Australia, this means accepting that there is no certainty about the role a re-emergent China will play in the Indo-Pacific region. Australia's policies, therefore, need to be sufficiently flexible and robust to protect Australia's interests in a range of different eventualities.

#### **Policy implications for Australia**

This paper argues that Australia's policy settings on China must anticipate and facilitate China's desire to play a greater role in shaping regional and global governance. President Xi describes China as a 'participant, builder and contributor' to the existing international system, asserting that:

[Many] countries, especially developing countries, want to see a more just and equitable international system, but it doesn't mean they want to unravel the entire system or start all over again. Rather, what they want is to reform and improve the system.<sup>33</sup>

President Xi cites China's 'Belt and Road', the Silk Road Fund and the establishment of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank as examples of open, inclusive Chinese initiatives to develop all countries, contending that such initiatives are not about seeking political influence.<sup>34</sup> Varghese notes that 'China has every right to seek greater strategic influence to match its economic weight', however:

The extent to which this can be peacefully accommodated will turn ultimately on both the pattern of China's international behaviour and the extent to which the existing international and regional order intelligently finds more space for China.<sup>35</sup>

Australia has a solid record as an active participant in regional forums like APEC, the ASEAN Regional Forum and the East Asia Summit. There is scope for Australia to work more closely with China in these and other forums, such as the G20 and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, to strengthen China's role in open, inclusive, rules-based regional architecture. Former US Trade Representative and World Bank President Robert Zoellick claims that the US is not a *status quo* power and is comfortable with a dynamic system, implying there is a willingness for the US to work with China on modifying global arrangements.<sup>36</sup> Certainly, US (and Japanese) flexibility will be important to accommodating China's rise and will ease any policy contradictions for Australia.

One of the debates around the rise of China and the use of its national power centres on China's alleged challenge to the *status quo*. From the perspective of Australia, the US and Japan, security in the Indo-Pacific has been maintained through the post-World War 2 so-called 'hub and spokes' security arrangements with the US. This system was established when China was weak and focused on internal struggles. China has benefited from the peace dividend the US security role in the region has delivered, as it has been able to grow its economy without worrying about external threats. However, there is a legitimate question about what is meant by maintaining the *status quo* because it is a *status quo* that China was not part of creating but is expected to accept under a vastly different power differential than existed more than 60 years ago.

Strategic analysts have different views about China's challenge to the *status quo*. Nick Bisley sees the sustainability of the regional *status quo* over the medium to longer term as a key issue.<sup>37</sup> At the joint ministerial consultations in June 2014, Japanese and Australian defence and foreign ministers declared their opposition to the 'the use of force or coercion to unilaterally alter the *status quo* in the East China and the South China Sea'.<sup>38</sup> However, Hugh White thinks strategic rivalry will increase if countries resist accommodating China's ambitions, predicting that 'the strategic *status quo* in Asia will not last'.<sup>39</sup>

For Australia, the critical issue is not whether the regional *status quo* is sustainable in the context of China's rise but how any changes are made and the extent to which middle and smaller powers can influence the behaviour of major powers. Changes to the *status quo* are less problematic if they happen transparently, in accordance with rules and effective consultation. If countries do not trust China, and fear they will lose out in any regional power shift, then they will do what they can to strengthen their hand by working with like-minded countries.

Patient, long-term work to build relationships and trust with China is essential but this can only be effective if it is mutual. Efforts by Australia to build trust with China will be undermined by Chinese behaviour that can be perceived as escalating tensions, especially if China does not consult with regional partners about its actions. The reverse is also true. Australia and Japan need to consult closely with China about actions or policies that China may see as threatening. For example, as part of its regular dialogue with China, Australia should explain why it supports Japan's security normalisation and why Japan making a stronger contribution to regional security is not a threat to stability. Open, frank and robust dialogue with China is essential.

This section of the paper has outlined how a lack of trust underlies strategic tensions in the Indo-Pacific. Countries are unsure about how China will use its growing power and the extent to which it will seek to reshape regional institutions and governance arrangements that Australia and partners think have served the region well since the end of the Second World War in promoting peace, stability and prosperity. According to Nick Bisley and Brendan Taylor, the principal challenge for Australia is maintaining freedom of policy manoeuvre by not over-committing too soon to a position that could unnecessarily result in paying a price with China.<sup>40</sup>

The complexity of the Indo-Pacific strategic environment in which competition and cooperation coexist means that the toolbox for governments needs to become more sophisticated and nimble, to manage effectively a combined policy of engagement and hedging. While some such as John Mearsheimer argue that security competition between the US and China is likely to end in war,<sup>41</sup> the more likely scenario is an accidental escalation of tensions—for example, due to an on-water incident in the South China or the East China Sea. The level of distrust of China by Japan and other countries also complicates the resolution of escalating tensions.

#### **Opportunities for middle powers**

The growth of China's regional and global interests provides opportunities for cooperation with China and for building trust over the longer term. Australia needs to understand better the policy options available to it in this more challenging security environment. While strategic differences between countries will endure, strengthening partnerships and understanding can reduce mistrust over strategic differences and find new ways to cooperate. Kausikan argues that:

[U]nless Chinese concerns on the core issue [of preservation of Communist Party rule] can be assuaged by an explicit American acknowledgement that different political systems can have their own legitimacy, strategic trust will not be established. As this is not going to happen, the rest of us will just have to cope the best we can.<sup>42</sup>

Strategic mistrust between the US and China has important security implications for middle powers like Australia and for larger powers like Japan.<sup>43</sup> Australia's capacity for influence is limited but it is not nothing. Coping as best one can is a defeatist approach that does not give sufficient credit to creative middle-power diplomacy. For example, Australia is active in the MITKA (Mexico, Indonesia, Turkey, South Korea and Australia) grouping of middle-power countries established in 2013 to 'serve as a cross-regional platform to increase mutual understanding, deepen bilateral ties, and find common grounds for cooperation'.<sup>44</sup> Moreover, because it includes the key regional countries Indonesia and South Korea, there is scope to use the forum to magnify the views of middle powers and influence the perspectives of major powers.

China values Australia's role as a middle power—and Australia needs to maintain and enhance this value. Bruce Gilley and Andrew O'Neill argue that China's rise creates new dilemmas for middle powers, 'since their original middle power *modus operandi* was predicated upon reinforcing American hegemonic world order, and this order is progressively dissolving'.<sup>45</sup> They argue that China sees Australia 'as an influential middle power ... [that] by virtue of its proximity to China has retained its global significance'.<sup>46</sup> They cite that Australia has helped contribute to China's acceptance of the US presence in the region as well as indirectly influencing China's foreign policy by leading multilateral initiatives like the G20 and building Asian regional architecture.<sup>47</sup>

Alan Dupont and Michael Hintze contend that China sees Australia 'as an influential middle power, with an active foreign policy, whose alliance with the United States gives us greater regional clout than we would otherwise have'.<sup>48</sup> They propose that Australian governments should 'leverage these assets to advance our growing China interests while resisting any attempt by Beijing to decouple us from our alliance with the United States, or to dilute our commitment to democratic values and human rights'.<sup>49</sup>

Australia's longstanding reputation as a diplomatically-active middle power is a valuable asset in building trust and cooperation with China. The strategic future of the Indo-Pacific is complex and uncertain, and Australia's policy settings need to be robust and adaptable to a range of possible futures. The strengthening security partnership with Japan is one strategy to hedge against future uncertainty that creates both opportunities and management challenges for Australian policy.

#### Japan-Australia relations

Australia is strengthening its economic and political relationship with China at the same time as it is accelerating its security partnership with Japan. Thomas Wilkins contends that:

[T]he rapid emergence and subsequent strengthening of the Australia-Japan strategic partnership ... [is] one of the most significant recent developments in the regional security landscape, and especially within the context of the US hub-and-spoke alliance system.<sup>50</sup>

Australia and Japan have been deepening security ties for almost a decade since Prime Ministers Abe and Howard signed the Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation in 2007.<sup>51</sup> The declaration

established regular '2+2' meetings of foreign and defence ministers. Defence and security cooperation has grown rapidly since, including agreeing an Information Sharing Agreement in 2012, an Acquisition and Cross-Servicing Agreement in 2013, and a Defence, Science and Technology Agreement in 2014.<sup>52</sup>

In 2014, Japan and Australia elevated their strategic partnership to a 'new special relationship', which is 'based on common values and interests including democracy, human rights, and the rule of law, open markets and free trade'.<sup>53</sup> Australia and Japan have since been working towards an agreement to facilitate the movement of military personnel for joint exercises.<sup>54</sup> Australia and Japan are also deepening trilateral security cooperation with the US through the Trilateral Strategic Dialogue.<sup>55</sup>

Australia has also welcomed Japan's security reforms which are aimed at enabling it to contribute more to international peace and stability, including by exercising the right to collective self-defence.<sup>56</sup> Prime Minister Turnbull confirmed the priority Australia attaches to enhanced security cooperation with Japan in a phone call with Prime Minister Abe in September 2015.<sup>57</sup>

This paper argues that Australia can pursue strengthening engagement with both Japan and China without making a choice between its economic interests with China and its security relations with Japan and the US. The idea of having to choose over-simplifies Australia's relationships that cover the full gamut of political, security and economic interests with both China and Japan. However, tensions between Japan and China do increase the challenges for Australia in managing both relationships.

In practical terms, Australia will need to take account of China and Japan's views in making decisions in Australia's national interests. Instances where Australia's policy choices may be constrained are likely to be fewer if Japan and China's relationship improves. China is less likely to be suspicious of Australia's strengthening security partnership with Japan if it is working directly with Japan to build trust. It is also important that China does not perceive the increased security cooperation between Australia and Japan as directed against it. Part of both countries' trust building with China over the next decade will need to include increasing Chinese involvement in military exercises and other confidence-building measures.

A sign of growing maturity in the Australia-China relationship is the pragmatic approach China takes to Australia's relations with Japan. There is no evidence that Australia's relationship with China has suffered because of strengthening relations with Japan.<sup>58</sup> During the same period as Australia and Japan have intensified security relations, Australia and China have signed a Free Trade Agreement, upgraded relations to a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, strengthened bilateral architecture with annual leaders' meetings and hosted reciprocal leaders' visits. China is also pragmatic about its differences with Australia on regional maritime security issues and expects Australia to align its position with its ally the US and close security partner Japan. It has made its views known to Australia but has not let the issue get in the way of bilateral cooperation.

In strengthening its security relations with Japan, Australia will need to be clear about its national interests and how they differ from Japan's interests. Australia and Japan have a longstanding partnership founded on shared interests and values. Australia accepts that today's Japan is a different country to pre-World War 2 Imperial Japan and that Japan has demonstrated for the past 70 years its commitment to democracy, peace, and a rules-based international system. There is a high level of trust between Australia and Japan, and Australia views Japan's current pacifist identity as irreversible. Australia does not see Japan as a threat to regional peace and security, whereas China is suspicious about the motives behind Japan's security reforms.

Where Australia and Japan may differ, however, is on how to build trust and engage with China given the unresolved historical issues between Japan and China. One unresolved question for Japan is whether it has ambitions to play a larger role in Indo-Pacific security comparable to its economic weight as the world's third largest economy, or whether it is on-track to become a

middle power with China assuming a larger regional role. How Japan handles its own transition has critical implications for Indo-Pacific security.

This section of the paper has argued that Australia's strengthening security ties with Japan have minimal impact on Australia's relationship with China but are a factor to consider in exploring ways to build trust with China. Poor trust between Japan and China would complicate Australia's policy options and require clear-headed judgment about when Australia's and Japan's interests intersect and when they diverge.

#### **China-Australia relations**

The current Australian Government has a different narrative about its partnership with Japan than it has on its relations with China. Australia and Japan articulate their shared interests from the perspective of shared values including democracy and human rights. For China, the language narrative is about cooperation and the management of differences. The Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade's country brief on China notes a range of consultation mechanisms to 'advance cooperation and manage differences'.<sup>59</sup>

In November 2014, then Prime Minister Tony Abbott noted that 'Australia and China have different systems of government but have become a model of how two peoples and two countries can complement each other'.<sup>60</sup> Trust has become an important part of the bilateral narrative and it will be critical for Australia and China to build trust gradually through increased political and practical engagement. In September 2014, China's Foreign Minister Wang Yi said that China 'looks forward to deepening our political trust and carrying out strategic cooperation so that we can lay a solid foundation and provide more lasting driving force for the longer term and more stable growth of our relationship'.<sup>61</sup>

In considering how to advance cooperation and trust with China, there is a rich foundation on which to build. The 2014 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership builds on the more robust bilateral architecture agreed in 2013, which included annual leaders' meetings. There are also a range of ministerial-level meetings, including a Foreign and Strategic Dialogue and a Strategic Economic Dialogue.<sup>62</sup> These dialogues are important for ministers and leaders to know each other better and build trust. Linda Jakobson argues that building trust at senior levels of government requires years of effort and a strong foundation.<sup>63</sup> Australia and China are also strengthening the relationship through senior-level dialogue, education, reciprocal naval ship visits, and humanitarian assistance and disaster relief exercises.<sup>64</sup>

Moreover, the two militaries have expanded their operational cooperation and familiarisation through their joint search for Malaysian Airlines flight 370. The implementation of the China-Australia Free Trade Agreement also provides a new framework for advancing Australia's economic partnership with China. In addition, the Australian Government's New Colombo Plan provides a valuable pathway to increase the experience of Australian undergraduates in China.<sup>65</sup>

#### **Constraints to enhancing Australia-China cooperation**

The introduction to this paper noted that a 'laundry list' approach to building cooperation with China would not work if the core ingredient of trust was absent. This section of the paper will outline some of the constraints and risks to building trust and cooperation with China as context for the next section of the paper that will propose policy options. Understanding the constraints and, in particular, which of those Australia has the power to resolve will bring a practical focus to the policy options proposed.

The state of great-power relations between the US and China has the biggest impact on strategic trust in the Indo-Pacific region. Dupont and Hintze argue that the 'lack of trust is the core problem in the US-China relationship'.<sup>66</sup> If the US and China do not trust each other then, as a US ally, it is difficult for Australia to build trust with China. South Korea faces a similar dilemma to Australia where, like Australia, President Park Geun-hye has been pursuing good relations with both the US and China.<sup>67</sup>

Scott Snyder and See-won Byun have argued that South Korea has rejected 'many Chinese initiatives that created pressure on South Korea to choose between the US-ROK alliance and better relations with China'.<sup>68</sup> According to Varghese, Australia's security will depend on how other countries manage the complexity of their relationships in a more multipolar Asia, contending that the US-China relationship 'will be the single biggest determinant of strategic stability in Asia'.<sup>69</sup> Kausikan similarly posits that 'the chief risk in US-China relations is conflict by accident and not war by design'.<sup>70</sup>

There is little Australia (or any country other than the two parties) can do to change the trust equation between the US and China. At the margins, Australia can use its leverage with both to encourage cooperation, help explain misunderstandings, and strengthen regional security forums which reinforce global norms. This paper has argued that to date, Australia's strengthening relationship with Japan has not adversely impacted on cooperation with China, and that China is a pragmatic partner that understands the priority Australia attaches to the US alliance and its partnership with Japan. A key risk could emerge, however, if China perceives closer Australia-Japan cooperation or, indeed, closer trilateral cooperation with the US under the Trilateral Strategic Dialogue as directed against its interests or at containing China's rise.

Malcolm Cook makes the point that 'trilateral strategic cooperation between Australia, Japan, and the United States has become more institutionalized, active across a much wider spectrum, and more willing to collectively express concerns about regional security matters involving China'.<sup>71</sup> The Trilateral Strategic Dialogue partners need to be conscious of this risk and mitigate it, including by inviting China to participate in exercises and initiatives to build trust, and through transparency and balance in statements stemming from the dialogue.

Australia faces capacity and coordination constraints in building its relationship with China. The Lowy Institute in its 2011 report titled 'Diplomatic Disrepair' outlined the resource constraints of Australia's diplomatic service and argued that Australia was under-represented in regional China.<sup>72</sup> Part of the problem is that there is no publicly available whole-of-government strategy on China.

In October 2012, the Gillard Government released the *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper* that outlined a comprehensive strategy involving several pathways for strengthening Australia's national capabilities to shape Australia's future with Asia.<sup>73</sup> The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade accordingly developed a country strategy on China, which also took account of community consultations.<sup>74</sup> However, there was no bipartisan approach to the White Paper and the incoming Abbott Government effectively shelved the paper. This lack of bipartisanship hinders efforts to build trust and cooperation. However, it is important not to overstate this as an obstacle, as China understands Australia's politics and the hyperbole of day-to-day political debate. Nevertheless, division between the major parties about the direction of Australia's relationship with China feeds into broader community perceptions about China.

At the very least, some of the debate makes Australia appear inward looking and ignorant of the opportunities of engaging with China. The recent political debate over the passage of the China-Australia Free Trade Agreement is a case in point, with the Opposition arguing that additional protections were required to protect Australian jobs and the Government accusing it of running a fear campaign against China.<sup>75</sup> While the debate was often about the domestic impact of free trade deals, for a period the focus was on China, prompting the Chinese Ambassador to caution publicly that the agreement represented a hard win after ten years of negotiations and that the opportunity should not be allowed to slip away.<sup>76</sup>

Another constraint to building trust and cooperation with China is the lack of understanding and awareness that many Australians have about China. There is much more work to be done to strengthen community connections and build enduring people-to-people ties. The country strategy for China developed in response to the *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper* highlighted the intangible but real obstacles of misinformation and negative perceptions.<sup>77</sup>

James Brown argues that part of the problem is that much of Australia's relationship with China is built on trade, so has a transactional quality.<sup>78</sup> He also contends that cultural interaction is

largely elite and lacks the 'casual yet important people-to-people interactions forged through sport, movies and music', and that 'the comfortable familiarity of popular culture, so important in our other international relationships, is virtually non-existent in our relationship with China'.<sup>79</sup>

There is also the issue of the sheer scale and size of China and the importance and difficulty of being active in a range of regional centres in China, not just Beijing, Shanghai and Guangzhou. This requires a sophisticated and coordinated approach with the states and territories, and a bigger investment in the Australian Government's presence in other Chinese cities, such as Chengdu, where Australia opened a Consulate in 2013.<sup>80</sup>

Australia is also constrained by the asymmetry of interest in the relationship. China looms very large on Australia's radar but Australia is competing for China's attention in a crowded space where many other countries are working to build their relations with China. As Australia's Ambassador to China said in a speech in June 2015, 'there is no shortage of governments around the globe which understand the value of deep and meaningful engagement with China'.<sup>81</sup>

Moreover, as China's economic model moves away from investment in large-scale infrastructure to domestic consumption, China may need Australia less than it has in the past decade, during which exports of Australia's iron ore helped fuel China's economic development. This paper has outlined the argument that China sees Australia as an influential middle power and that Australia has had some success in influencing China's foreign policy. However, in future, Australia will need to be more innovative in its diplomacy to maintain and enhance its influence over China.

There is also a definitional constraint. Does Australia know what it wants to achieve in its relationship with China and does China share that perspective? Kausikan does not think that the US or China really know what they want and this creates challenges for other countries in deciding how to position themselves *vis-à-vis* the US and China.<sup>82</sup> Perhaps the most sensitive and difficult constraint to building trust with China is the challenge of bridging differences in values, political systems and culture. Liberal democracy is a deeply-held part of Australia's identity as a nation, just as China's Communist Party is inherent to modern China. Bruce Gilley and Andrew O'Neil question the degree to which Australia trusts China, using the example of the arrest of Australian citizens in China to show the lack of confidence in the disparate views on human rights and the rule of law.<sup>83</sup>

Dupont and Hintze argue that a national China strategy should 'aim to maximise the benefits to both countries while ensuring that each understands the limits to a partnership which is founded on many shared interests but fewer shared values, even though the values gap between Australia and China is less profound than it was thirty years ago'.<sup>84</sup> Differences over values are unlikely to be resolved to either country's satisfaction and need to be managed as part of the relationship. Varghese asserts that values 'should define who we are, not what we insist others become' and that values are not there to be imposed on others.<sup>85</sup> The earlier-mentioned country strategy for China highlighted the recognition and respect of differences in the political systems and values of Australia and China as strengths of the relationship, noting also the mechanisms which have been developed to help manage such differences, including the Australia-China Human Rights Dialogue.<sup>86</sup>

## **Part 2: Policy recommendations**

Australia and China have focused more on developing the economic side of the relationship, with political links and people-to-people ties less developed, although there has been a lot of activity in the past couple of years to develop the bilateral architecture and establish new dialogues such as the Foreign and Strategic Dialogue and the Strategic Economic Dialogue. These new forums are still in their infancy, so there is obvious scope to shape them and deepen the quality of Australia's conversation with China.

This section of the paper will propose policy initiatives to build trust and cooperation with China, building on much of the work both countries have done in recent years. Under the framework of a whole-of-government China strategy, this paper will propose policy initiatives to build political

trust. It will also consider policy resistance, key implementation actors and the resource implications of the suggested policies.

#### Policy recommendation 1: Whole-of-government China strategy

Australia's relationship with China would benefit from a bipartisan whole-of-government China strategy, developed in consultation with key stakeholders and across multiple agencies to provide effective guidance and support to the relationship. The objective of the strategy would be to build trust through adding depth and substance to the Australia-China Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, as well as strengthening community support for Australia's engagement with China.

The foundation for a whole-of-government strategy should be the Australia-China Comprehensive Strategic Partnership agreed in 2014. However, the content of the partnership is unclear and no publicly-available document outlines what it is. The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade's country brief on China contains a single sentence on the partnership, saying that '[u]nder the Australia-China Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, the apex of this structure is the annual leaders' meeting between our Prime Minister and the Chinese Premier'.<sup>87</sup>

This contrasts with the Australia-Singapore Comprehensive Strategic Partnership that is outlined in a detailed joint declaration by the two Prime Ministers in June 2015.<sup>88</sup> The Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade's website also includes a detailed fact-sheet on what the Australia-Singapore Comprehensive Strategic Partnership will mean in practical terms in relation to economics, foreign affairs, defence, security and people-to-people links.<sup>89</sup> A whole-of-government China strategy would need to have a similar level of practical detail.

#### Consultation with stakeholders

One of the purposes of developing a whole-of-government China strategy would be to build public understanding and support for Australia's relationship with China and to encourage young Australians to develop an interest in China that will translate into long-term people-to-people links through tourism, education, culture, trade and investment. Public consultation during the development phase of the strategy, as well as regular consultation during implementation, would obviously be important.

The public consultations held during the development of the *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper* are a useful model.<sup>90</sup> At the time, the Government established a website and a formal process for receiving public submissions. The White Paper team also held a series of public consultation forums in states and territories and travelled to the Asia-Pacific region for consultations with governments and other stakeholders, such as the business sector, academics, and media commentators. Public submissions were also made available on the web site.

The then Government's decision to develop comprehensive country strategies for key Asian countries, including China, was an outcome of the White Paper.<sup>91</sup> Critically, it was decided that country strategies were to be developed collaboratively with the Australian community to 'set the objectives and priorities for relationships across the whole community with each country'.<sup>92</sup> The strategies were also to be tabled in Parliament and regularly updated and evaluated.

The key point is that the strategies were much broader than the government-to-government relationship, and encouraged Australians to think broadly about engaging with China and other key Asian partners. The public consultations in state and territory capitals proved to be valuable outreach, with high levels of interest from the community.<sup>93</sup> This paper recommends a similar consultation process in developing a whole-of-government China strategy, with the added improvement of regular community consultations, at least annually, built into the process.

#### **Resources**

An annual community consultation process would incur modest financial costs, including domestic travel for officials, venue hire and catering. The Department of Foreign Affairs and

Trade should be able to absorb the costs as part of its operating budget. Some of the consultations could take place on-line and through innovative use of social media such as twitter forums. However, it would be essential to hold some face-to-face community forums, although consultations in every state and territory would likely not be necessary each year. Consultations could be timed to coincide with mid-term consultations by the Australian Ambassador and Consul-Generals based in Guangzhou, Shanghai, Chengdu and Hong Kong. They would usually hold consultations with key stakeholders in some state capitals, so broadening their consultations to include key officials from Canberra and a couple of public forums should work well.

It would be appropriate for the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade to lead the community consultations, with representation from the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, and other relevant agencies such as Austrade, Education, Industry, and Energy as appropriate.

#### Implementation actors

It would be essential for state and territory governments to be key partners in a whole-ofgovernment China strategy and to be encouraged to develop their own China strategies, consistent with the national strategy but focused on their specific interests. There would need to be effective consultation between the Commonwealth and state and territory governments to facilitate cohesion in Australia's engagement with China rather than competition between jurisdictions.

The recommended coordination point would be through State Premier and Chief Minister Departments. It may be appropriate to include a periodic agenda item on meetings of the Council of Australian Governments in order to facilitate an appropriate level of coordination. The Victorian Government's strategy 'Engaging China – Strengthening Victoria' is a useful model.<sup>94</sup> It identifies five strategic priorities for engaging China that include developing research partnerships, and building links with Jiangsu Province and other cities with which Victoria has links. China literacy should also be a priority.<sup>95</sup>

The China country strategy would likely need to comprise two documents; one that is available publicly and a classified version that would deal frankly with sensitive issues and propose nuanced strategies for Australia to navigate the balance between its security alliance with the US and its objective to build trust and cooperation with China. It would seem appropriate for the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet to lead this process as it is the only department that can compel buy-in from other portfolios to ensure that the strategy would be truly whole-of-government, although the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade would clearly need to provide substantial support to this process.

Another possible model for the China strategy would be the aid investment plans initiated by Foreign Minister Bishop, as part of the 'New Aid Paradigm' announced in June 2014. As part of that initiative, aid investment plans have been developed for each country and regional program, and include priorities for the aid program.<sup>96</sup> While these aid investment plans have a development cooperation focus, the concept could be broadened to focus on the totality of Australia's investment in and engagement with a particular country.

#### **Policy resistance**

For a whole-of-government China strategy to have maximum benefit, it would be essential to have bipartisan support, the lack of which was a key downfall of the *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper*. It would also be essential for the strategy to be adequately funded and resourced. One of the criticisms of the *Asian Century White Paper* was that it was largely unfunded, which undermined the credibility of its objectives.<sup>97</sup> It would be important to calibrate the development of the China strategy against the realities of financial constraints to ensure a document that neither raises unrealistic expectations nor under-promises. The communication strategy as the document is developed would be important in calibrating the message for the community and for China.

One argument against a national China strategy is that it would only make sense in a policy context if Australia also developed strategies for other key relationships. The geopolitical challenges for Australia's policy settings presented by the rise of China include broad foreign and security policy questions that potentially affect several of Australia's key relationships, including with the US, Japan and Southeast Asia. It would be important to embed a process to ensure consistency of approach across all key relationships.

Some might also argue that a China strategy could constrain Australia's policy flexibility by removing ambiguity. There is value in judging situations on a case-by-case basis and taking a more nuanced approach. Putting too much in writing could narrow Australia's policy options or increase the challenges in managing its relations with China, the US and Japan. For example, when Australia and the US release joint statements at the Australia-US Ministerial Consultations, or Japan, Australia and the US release joint Trilateral Strategic Dialogue statements, they represent a shared view on particular security issues.

The final wording of such statements is the outcome of negotiations over language. China monitors closely the language used, particularly on sensitive issues like tensions in the South China Sea, and is quick to criticise if it feels that the statements are not objective.<sup>98</sup> The reverse is also true. The US and Japan would likely play close attention to Australia's China strategy to ensure consistency with Australia's alliance commitments. Hence, greater ambiguity may broaden Australia's policy options.

Nevertheless, a bipartisan whole-of-government China strategy would build trust with China because it would demonstrate that Australia takes China seriously across all aspects of the relationship, not just economics and trade. It would move Australia away from a transactional approach to relations with China to a partnership that is more real and enduring. It would provide real pathways to strengthen and develop new areas for engagement that would build understanding over time.

It would also provide a framework to synergise Australia's efforts and minimise contradictory messages and efforts across government and jurisdictions. The community outreach and engagement would encourage the development of stronger people-to-people links. Most importantly, an effective strategy would signal to China that Australia takes a long-term approach to its partnership with China, much as China approaches its relations with Australia.

#### Policy recommendation 2: Build political trust

This paper recommends that a whole-of-government China strategy includes measures for Australia to build political trust with China. The broad direction of Australia's efforts should be included in the publicly-available strategy, with more detail outlined in a classified version to give clear guidance to officials across government. As state and territory governments would be key partners in building political trust, especially with regional cities in China, it would be important to share the classified strategy with them with appropriate caveats.

#### Build on the 'Comprehensive Strategic Partnership' and annual leaders' meeting

A good place to start would be for Australia and China to work together to make better use of the Comprehensive Strategic Partnership and the annual leaders' meetings. The establishment of annual leaders' meetings recognises the importance of strong political foundations to the Australia-China relationship.<sup>99</sup> In June 2015, Australia's Ambassador to China, Frances Adamson, argued that Australia 'will need to bring all this new architecture fully to bear—as well as the strong rapport between our political leaders—if we are to engage and influence China as it evolves under President Xi'.<sup>100</sup>

When Australia secured an annual leaders' summit with China, it was one of a handful of countries to have this regular high-level dialogue with China.<sup>101</sup> The annual leaders' meeting is still a relatively new forum, and the quality and frankness of its discussions will take time to develop. However, Australia needs to approach the annual leaders' discussions with the objective of speaking frankly and consistently to China about the geostrategic issues facing the Indo-

Pacific, including the role of the US and the impact of China's behaviour in the South China Sea on trust and confidence in the region. Australia needs to be well prepared and speak from a perspective of understanding history and China's world-view.

The value of annual leaders' meetings is that leaders' decisions have the power to cut through bureaucratic resistance and give agencies the mandate to pursue particular joint initiatives. The deadline of an annual leaders' meeting means agencies need to engage consistently and proactively with their Chinese counterparts to achieve progress in implementing leaders' decisions. Annual leaders meetings do not just announce new areas of cooperation; they are also an accountability forum for previous commitments.

Where there are blockages in cooperation, leaders' meetings provide a deadline for sorting them out or a forum to work through the issues. This paper recommends that each future Australia-China annual leaders' meeting issues a joint communiqué that outlines agreements reached, as is the case with the Australia-Indonesia annual leaders' meeting.<sup>102</sup> To that end, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade could run an inter-agency process between meetings, say every quarter, to monitor progress and prepare for the next meeting.

#### Be trustworthy and open to Chinese initiatives

The best way to be trusted is to be trustworthy, as demonstrated to China by Australia in its response to the tragic downing of MH370. The leadership that Australia displayed in the search for MH370 with Malaysia, China and other Asian partners built trust in those key relationships that Australia can leverage to build cooperation in search-and-rescue and other areas.

Australia generally reacts quickly to a crisis like MH370 and is generous in its response. However, Australia could be more trustworthy by being more open to China's initiatives to build its international role. For example, Australia took some time to agree to join China's initiative for an Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, ostensibly because of concerns about governance structures.<sup>103</sup> The background noise, however, focused on the proposal as a Chinese initiative to challenge Japanese- and US-backed institutions like the Asian Development Bank and the International Monetary Fund.<sup>104</sup> Bisley argues that the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank initiative is one example of China 'actively seeking to change aspects of its international environment with which it does not feel comfortable in areas that are not especially contentious'.<sup>105</sup>

However, Australia's political instinct was to gather further information and hold off a decision until it knew what the US, Japan and other countries would do. Whatever words Australia used publicly, its delayed decision signalled suspicion of China's motives. To build trust with China, Australia needs to complement its rhetoric about supporting a greater institutional role for China with a more open and positive reaction to Chinese initiatives. There is nothing wrong with having concerns about the governance of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank. However, Australia arguably would have a better conversation with China if the initial Australian reaction had been more positive.

#### Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and G20

Now that Australia has signed the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank's Articles of Agreement in June 2015, there is an opportunity to be an active participant and help to play a bridging role between it and the Asian Development Bank, using Australia's active role and substantial investment in both organisations.<sup>106</sup> Australia is the sixth largest shareholder in the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank with A\$930 million committed over five years.<sup>107</sup> Australia is providing up to A\$629.2 million to the Asian Development Bank replenishment from 2013 to 2016 and holds 5.8 per cent of total shares.<sup>108</sup>

Australia is also part of a troika with China and Turkey as the immediate past, current and next chairs of the G20. Infrastructure financing was a priority for Australia's G20 leadership in 2014, so there is a strong basis to work with China in practical ways to prepare for China's G20 year,

bringing together the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank as well as looking for ways to work with China on its Silk Road initiative.<sup>109</sup>

#### **Resources**

This paper recommends that in addition to the funds Australia has committed to the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, Australia also make early commitments of quality personnel. Under the Articles of Agreement, Australia is entitled to appoint a Governor and alternate Governor.<sup>110</sup> It should also signal its interest in and lobby for a seat on the separate Board of Directors and select an outstanding candidate for this purpose.<sup>111</sup> Australia should also make available expert staff to work at the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, ideally comparable to Australia's staffing levels at the Asian Development Bank, where Australia has 65 staff, comprising 6 per cent of the total international staff.<sup>112</sup>

Some of these staff should be secondments from relevant Australian Government departments, including Treasury, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Finance, Infrastructure and Regional Development, the Reserve Bank and officials from state and territory governments. This paper recommends that the Commonwealth allocates funding for an initial six secondments to the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank for postings of three years, with a competitive selection process across government departments. China experience, as well as experience in international development banks and international finance, would be key skills for these positions. There may be resistance to the idea of competitive postings across government, as usually government departments 'own' certain postings, but it is worth trialling whether a multi-agency approach would attract a broader talent pool.

#### Build on the strategic and economic dialogue

Linked to Australia's interests in the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and the G20, the Australia-China Strategic Economic Dialogue is a key forum for building trust. It is also an especially important forum for Australia's Treasurer and Trade and Investment Minister to understand the implications of China's slowing economy on Australia's economic interests, and to better understand China's economic reform priorities.

The second Strategic Economic Dialogue in August 2015 agreed to the establishment of bilateral working groups to explore opportunities in northern Australia and the region, including the role of Australia's Northern Australia Infrastructure Facility and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank.<sup>113</sup> Both Australia and China want to strengthen cooperation under the Investment Cooperation Framework, signed in November 2014, to share information, promote investment in new sectors and identify investment roadblocks.<sup>114</sup>

This paper recommends that Australia builds on the Strategic Economic Dialogue by including additional components to add value. For example, when the dialogue is held in China, the Treasurer and Trade and Investment Minister could include a couple of regional business-focused visits within China as part of the itinerary and involve relevant state and territory governments and the business sector. A similar component could be incorporated for the visiting Chinese delegation when the dialogue is held in Australia. The resources required would be minimal and include modest additional travel expenses to regional cities in China and logistical work for the Embassy and Consulates.

#### Presence

Woody Allen's quote about 80 per cent of success being about showing up rings true in China.<sup>115</sup> Building political trust with China requires Australia to be present, visible and active over the long term. Sometimes, ministerial invitations will come at the last minute for forums that on their face may not seem particularly valuable for Australia's interests. This paper recommends that Australia moves beyond a transactional approach to relations with China and starts viewing it through a longer-term prism focused more on relationships.

#### **Resources**

Resourcing is a challenge for Australia as ministers and officials are spread thinly and departments would struggle to service a big increase in ministerial travel. A whole-of-Australia approach is essential. For example, ministers could make more use of assistant ministers and parliamentary secretaries for more frequent engagement with their Chinese counterparts. Consistent with the proposed China strategy, state and territory ministers should also be encouraged to travel more to China. For example, Victoria's Premier has said that all Victorian ministers should travel to China before the next election.<sup>116</sup>

#### *Invest in future leaders*

Australia also needs to invest much more heavily in identifying and building relationships with future leaders in China. One way Australia does this currently is through the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade's Special Visits Program that brings influential people to Australia for approximately a week-long program.<sup>117</sup> However, there is strong competition for Special Visits Program funding and it would be unusual to receive more than a couple of special visitors from China each year. Organising and hosting a Special Visits Program visitor is also resource intensive for the Department's geographic divisions, and the role is often delegated to junior officers and graduate recruits who, while they do a good job, do not have the gravitas of more senior officers.

This paper recommends that additional financial resources be allocated to the Special Visits Program and that a special unit be established within the Department's public diplomacy division to run visits in coordination with geographic divisions. Ideally, Australia should host a rolling program of visitors from all regions of China with a minimum of 30 visits each year. This would likely cost around A\$600,000 per year not including staff costs, based on \$20,000 per visit. It is likely that the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade would need to bid for additional financial and staffing resources. However, it would be an investment worth funding to build political trust with China's future leaders.

#### Conclusion

Building trust and cooperation with China is essential to Australia's future prosperity and security. Trust between countries takes years to develop and can be undermined quickly by behaviour that is inconsistent with understandings between countries. Cooperation builds understanding between countries and that makes trust more likely but not guaranteed. Australia's expanding cooperation with China in a raft of different areas, including development cooperation, Antarctic issues and climate change, helps to build institutional partnerships between agencies.<sup>118</sup> However, an expanding laundry list of cooperation with China will be hollow if the core issue of trust is absent.

To build trust, Australia and China need to identify common ground in their cooperation, policies and joint initiatives. In his book about trust in US-China relations, Michael Tai argues that empathy builds trust as it conveys respect and demonstrates through deeds an understanding of the other.<sup>119</sup> In Tai's view, US policymakers tend to see the world 'in adversarial zero-sum terms', showing little appreciation for empathy or putting themselves in China's shoes.<sup>120</sup> Policies that build Australian communities' understanding of and interest in China over time are likely to increase empathy and build trust.

This paper has considered the question of how a middle-power country like Australia can build trust with a rising power like China in a way that enhances its economic and strategic interests in a stable and peaceful Indo-Pacific region. In a speech to the Asia Society in April 2013, Varghese said that:

[T]he biggest challenge faced in the Indo-Pacific region isn't the rise of any one power. Rather, it is the manner that major powers manage the complex blend of interdependence and competition that lie at the heart of their bilateral relationships. Ambiguous relationships of both competition and cooperation are the new norm.<sup>121</sup>

For Australia this means navigating the complex path between the enduring security alliance with the US, the growing security partnership with Japan, and the desire to build a more substantive relationship with China beyond economics.

This paper has argued that the risks to Australia's relations with China from Australia strengthening its relations with Japan are minimal and manageable but that Japan-China tensions increase the challenges for Australia in managing both relationships. Building a more robust, trusting relationship with China presents challenges because of differences between cultures, values and political systems. However, these differences are not as stark as they once were. China is a more open society than it was and the two countries have established a range of dialogues to help manage differences. A critical element of building trust with China is for Australia to recognise when its interests may diverge from the US and Japan. This will not be easy, and the US, Japan and China will have expectations about Australia's position and support.

The key policy initiative this paper recommends is that Australia develops a bipartisan whole-ofgovernment China strategy. It recommends two models; a publicly-available country strategy along the lines of those developed from the *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper*, and one related to the current Government's aid investment plans but broadened beyond the aid relationship. Consultation with the public and state and territory governments would be essential during both the development phase and implementation. The strategy would be most useful if it was bipartisan and adequately funded. States and territories should be encouraged to develop complementary strategies to support a whole-of-Australia approach to building trust and cooperation.

Australia and China have a solid foundation to their political relationship with the Comprehensive Strategic Partnership and annual leaders' discussions. The challenge is for both countries to make the best use of available forums to build trust and understanding. Australia and China need to speak frankly and consistently about Indo-Pacific geostrategic challenges in a conversation that goes beyond rhetoric and finds common ground. There will be areas of disagreement, including on maritime behaviour, but progress is more likely if countries are empathetic and understand the other's point of view.

Australia needs to be more open to China's initiatives to play a greater role on the global stage. The instinct should be to lean in and be positive and not be too cautious and wait for others to show their hand first. The paper suggests a range of practical ways that Australia could do this with respect to the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and through building more value into Australia's ministerial dialogues with China. Australia needs to move away from a transactional approach to relations and invest more in developing long-term relationships with emerging leaders.

For a long time Australia has seen China as a market. Australia can learn from China's long-term, relationship-focused approach. Australia needs to be more visible, present and engaged. None of this will be easy if China's behaviour contradicts its edict of peaceful development and raises uncertainty and tensions in the region. This is an enduring risk. The empathy, understanding and cooperation developed will at the very least help Australia and China to navigate future difficulties.

### Notes

- <sup>1</sup> Ernest Hemingway quoted in A.E. Hotchner, *Papa Hemingway: A personal memoir,* Random House: New York, 1966, Part 2, Chapter 5.
- <sup>2</sup> Wang Dong, 'Is China trying to push the US out of East Asia?', *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2015, p. 64.
- Xinhua, 'Full text of Xi Jinping's speech on China-US relations in Seattle', CRI English.com [website], 24 September 2015, available at
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm?utm\_source=The+Sinocism+China+N</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm">http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s897214.htm</a>
   <a href="http://english.cri.cn/12394/2015/09/24/3746s8972
- <sup>4</sup> President Obama and President Xi, 'Remarks by President Obama and President Xi of the People's Republic of China at arrival ceremony', *The White House* [website], 25 September 2015, available at <<u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/09/25/remarks-president-obama-and-president-xi-peoples-republic-china-arrival</u>> accessed 4 October 2015.
- <sup>5</sup> Malcolm Turnbull, 'ChAFTA and rebalancing of Chinese and Australian economies: speech to Australia-China Business Forum', *Malcolm Turnbull* [website], 6 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.malcolmturnbull.com.au/media/China-Business-Week</u>> accessed 4 October 2015. At the time, Mr Turnbull was Communications Minister, not Prime Minister.
- Ki Jinping, 'Address by the President of the People's Republic of China to the Australian Parliament', *Australian Parliament House* [website], 17 November 2014, available at <<u>http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22chamber%2Fh</u> ansardr%2F35c9c2cf-9347-4a82-be89-20df5f76529b%2F0005%22> accessed 4 October 2015.
- A majority of survey respondents saw China as more of an economic partner than a military threat and there was a nine-point drop from the 2014 Lowy poll in the numbers of respondents who thought it likely China would become a military threat in the next 20 years. Seventy-three per cent of respondents thought that Australia should develop closer relations with China as its influence grows. There was also caution about China's increasing 'influence and assertiveness', with 66 per cent of respondents saying that 'Australia should do more to resist China's military aggression in our region, even if this affects our economic relationship': Alex Oliver, 'The Lowy Institute poll 2015', *Lowy Institute* [website], June 2015, p. 9, available at <http://www.lowyinstitute.org/files/final\_2015\_lowy\_institute\_poll.pdf> accessed 4 October 2015.
- <sup>8</sup> Australian Government, *Defence White Paper 2013, Department of Defence* [website], pp. 1-2, available at <<u>http://www.defence.gov.au/whitepaper/2013/docs/WP\_2013\_web.pdf</u>> accessed 18 October 2015.
- <sup>9</sup> Kate Carnell, 'China trade deal offers a lifeline to regional communities', *The Huffington Post Australia* [website], 3 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com.au/kate-carnell/china-trade-deal-offers-a b 8074578.html</u>> accessed 18 October 2015; also Australian Chamber of Commerce and Industry (ACCI), 'Submission: China-Australia FTA FADT Committee', *ACCI* [website], August 2015, p. 3, available at <<u>https://www.acci.asn.au/sites/default/files/uploaded-content/field f content file/sub20150827 submission fadt chaftasubmission final.pdf</u>> accessed 18 October 2015. The ACCI's submission to the parliamentary committee examining the agreement welcomed the conclusion of a high-quality agreement to enhance the economic and trade relationship, ensuring goods exporters overcome competitive disadvantage and create opportunities
- in goods and services.
   For example, in October 2013, the Government upheld the ban on Chinese telecommunications company Huawei's investment in the National Broadband Network on national security grounds: Jonathan Swan, 'Joe Hockey says no to Huawei investment in NBN', *Sydney Morning Herald* [website], 30 October 2013, available at <<u>http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/joe-hockey-says-no-to-huawei-investment-in-nbn-20131029-2wf1f.html</u>> accessed 18 October 2015; also Michael West, 'Solution to housing affordability staring politicians in the face', *Sydney Morning Herald* [website], 1 June 2015, available at <<u>http://www.smh.com.au/business/comment-and-analysis/solution-to-housing-affordability-staring-politicians-in-the-face-20150531-ghdjw7.html> accessed 18 October 2015; and Rebecca Thurlow, 'Australia orders more foreign homeowners to sell', *Wall Street Journal* [website], 8 August 2015, available at
  </u>

<<u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/australia-orders-more-foreign-homeowners-to-sell-1439024595</u>> accessed 13 August 2015.

- <sup>11</sup> John McCarthy, 'From one Ambassador to another: good luck if you go to Washington, Joe', *The Drum* [blog], 23 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-09-23/mccarthy-from-one-ambassador-to-another/6796964</u>> accessed 4 October 2015.
- <sup>12</sup> James Manicom, 'Accommodation, realignmnent, or business as usual? Australia's response to a rising China', *The Pacific Review*, Vol. 23, No. 1, March 2010, p. 35.
- Peter Varghese, 'An Australian world view: a practitioner's perspective', [Australian] Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) [website], 20 August 2015, available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/news/speeches/Pages/an-australian-world-view-a-practitionersperspective.aspx</u>> accessed 22 August 2015.
- <sup>14</sup> World Bank, 'Gross Domestic Product 2014 PPP', World Bank [website], 18 September 2015, available at <<u>http://databank.worldbank.org/data/download/GDP\_PPP.pdf</u>> accessed 5 October 2015.
- <sup>15</sup> Malcolm Cook, 'China's power status change: East Asian challenges for Xi Jinping's foreign policy', <u>China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies</u>, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2015, p. 107.
- <sup>16</sup> James Dunn, 'Chinese economy much more than its sharemarket', *Australian Financial Review*, 7 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.afr.com/news/special-reports/industry-trends/chinese-stockmarket-not-the-whole-story-20150906-gigi1q</u>> accessed 7 September 2015.
- Maral Noori, Daniel Jaspar and Jason Tower, 'Overcoming barriers to US-China cooperation', United States Institute for Peace [website], Peace Brief 192, August 2015, p. 3, available at <<u>http://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/PB192-Overcoming-Barriers-to-US-China-Cooperation.pdf</u>> accessed 11 September 2015.
- <sup>18</sup> Robert Lawrence Khun, 'Xi Jinping's Chinese dream', *New York Times* [website], 4 June 2013, <<u>http://www.nytimes.com/2013/06/05/opinion/global/xi-jinpings-chinese-dream.html?pagewanted=all& r=1</u>> accessed 9 July 2015.
- <sup>19</sup> Varghese, 'An Australian world view'.
- <sup>20</sup> *Xinhua*, 'Full text of Xi Jinping's speech on China-US relations in Seattle'.
- Andrew S. Erickson and Austin Strange, 'China's global maritime presence: hard and soft dimensions of PLAN antipiracy operations', *China Brief*, Vol. 15, Issue 9, 1 May 2015, available at <<u>http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx ttnews%5Btt news%5D=43868&no cache=1#.VixpCn4rLI U> accessed 25 October 2015; also Kevin Wang, 'Yemen evacuation a strategic step forward for China', *The Diplomat* [website], 10 April 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/yemen-evacuation-a-strategic-step-forward-for-china/</u>> accessed 25 October 2015.</u>
- <sup>22</sup> *The Economist*, 'Xi's history lessons', *The Economist* [website], 15 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21660977-communist-party-plundering-history-justify-its-present-day-ambitions-xis-history</u>> accessed 14 August 2015.
- <sup>23</sup> ASEAN, 'Our people, our community, our vision', Joint communiqué from 48<sup>th</sup> ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, 4 August 2015, *ASEAN* [website], paragraph 150, available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/images/2015/August/48th\_amm/IOINT%20COMMUNIQUE%200F%20TH</u> <u>E%2048TH%20AMM-FINAL.pdf</u>> accessed 11 October 2015.
- <sup>24</sup> Julie Bishop, '5<sup>th</sup> Japan-Australia 2+2 Foreign and Defence Ministerial Consultations', [Australian] Foreign Minister [website], 12 June 2014, available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2014/jb mr 140612a.aspx?w=tb1CaGpkPX%2FIS0</u> K%2Bg9ZKEg%3D%3D> accessed 5 October 2015.
- <sup>25</sup> Anna Henderson, 'Malcolm Turnbull says China "pushing the envelope" in South China Sea', *ABC News* [website], 22 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-09-21/china-is-pushing-the-envelope-in-south-china-sea-turnbull/6793102</u>> accessed 22 September 2015.
- Shinzo Abe, 'Press conference', *Government of Japan* [website], 14 August 2015, available at <<u>http://japan.kantei.go.jp/97\_abe/statement/201508/1212349\_9926.html</u>> accessed 5 October 2015.
- <sup>27</sup> Alan Dupont and Michael Hintze, 'Living with the dragon: why Australia needs a China strategy', *Lowy Institute* [website], 16 June 2011, p. 3, available at

<<u>http://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/living-dragon-why-australia-needs-china-strategy</u>> accessed 7 June 2016. Dupont and Hinze argue that 'the proposition that China has historically been a less aggressive or expansionist state than its Western or Eastern counterparts does not withstand scrutiny. Like all powerful polities, and in common with the US, China has a long tradition of territorial expansionism and of subduing or coercing neighbouring people and states. Although different in character from European colonialism, the end game of China's tributary state system was, nevertheless, the imposition of a Chinese suzerain over neighbouring people and polities, a point not lost today on fellow Asians'. See also John Mearsheimer, 'The gathering storm: China's challenge to US power in Asia', *Chinese Journal of International Politics*, Vol. 3, No. 4, 2010, pp. 381-96.

- Feng Zhu and Peng Lu, 'Be strong and be good? Continuity and change in China's international strategy under Xi Jinping', *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2015, p. 20.
- <sup>29</sup> Varghese, 'An Australian world view'.
- <sup>30</sup> Varghese, 'An Australian world view'.
- <sup>31</sup> Bilahari Kausikan, 'Asia's strategic challenge: manoeuvring between the US and China', *Strategic and Defence Studies Centre* [website], 5 May 2015, p. 3, available at <<u>http://ips.cap.anu.edu.au/publications/sdsc/asia%E2%80%99s-strategic-challenge-manoeuvring-between-us-and-china</u>> accessed 25 September 2015.
- <sup>32</sup> Kausikan, 'Asia's strategic challenge', p. 3.
- <sup>33</sup> *Xinhua*, 'Full text of Xi Jinping's speech on China-US relations in Seattle'.
- <sup>34</sup> *Xinhua*, 'Full text of Xi Jinping's speech on China-US relations in Seattle'.
- <sup>35</sup> Varghese, 'An Australian world view'..
- <sup>36</sup> Robert Zoellick, 'The US should lead change with China', *AFR Weekend*, 2 July 2015, available at <<u>http://www.afr.com/opinion/the-us-should-lead-change-with-china-robert-zoellick-20150702-gi3mjg</u>> accessed 4 July 2015.
- <sup>37</sup> Nick Bisley in Peter Jennings, 'To choose or not to choose: how to deal with China's growing power and influence?', *Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI)* [website], August 2014, p. 10, available at <<u>https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/to-choose-or-not-to-choose-how-to-deal-with-chinasgrowing-power-and-influence/SI74\_China\_choice.pdf</u>> accessed 10 August 2015.
- <sup>38</sup> Bishop, '5<sup>th</sup> Japan-Australia 2+2 Foreign and Defence Ministerial Consultations, joint media release', paragraph 9.
- <sup>39</sup> Hugh White in Jennings, 'To choose or not to choose', pp. 3 and 12.
- <sup>40</sup> Nick Bisley and Brendan Taylor, *Conflict in the East China Sea: Would ANZUS apply?*, Australia-China Relations Institute: Ultimo, 2014, p. 5.
- <sup>41</sup> Mearsheimer, 'The gathering storm', pp. 381-96.
- <sup>42</sup> Kausikan, 'Asia's strategic challenge', p. 9.
- <sup>43</sup> David Scott, 'Australia as a middle power: ambiguities of role and identity', *Journal of Diplomacy and International Relations*, Vol. 14, No. 2, 2013, p. 113. Scott argues that Australia is primarily a middle power by virtue of its hard and soft power ranking.
- 44 MIKTA, 'MIKTA vision statement', *MIKTA* [website], 22 May 2015, available at <<u>http://www.mikta.org/about/vision.php</u>> accessed 11 October 2015.
- <sup>45</sup> Bruce Gilley and Andrew O'Neil, *Middle Powers and the Rise of China*, Georgetown University Press: Washington DC, 2014, p. 149.
- <sup>46</sup> Gilley and O'Neil, *Middle Powers and the Rise of China*, p. 163.
- <sup>47</sup> Gilley and O'Neil, *Middle Powers and the Rise of China*, p. 163.
- <sup>48</sup> Dupont and Hintze, 'Living with the dragon', p. 11.
- <sup>49</sup> Dupont and Hintze, 'Living with the dragon', p. 11.
- <sup>50</sup> Thomas S. Wilkins, 'From strategic partnership to strategic alliance? Australia-Japan security ties and the Asia-Pacific', *Asia Policy*, No. 20, July 2015, p. 82.

- <sup>51</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 'Japan-Australia Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation 2007', *Ministry of Foreign Affairs* [website], available at <<u>http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/australia/joint0703.html</u>> accessed 28 May 2015.
- <sup>52</sup> Minister for Defence, 'Australia-Japan defence relationship', [Australian] Minister of Defence [website], 1 February 2013, available at <<u>http://www.minister.defence.gov.au/2013/02/01/minister-for-defence-australia-japan-defence-relationship/</u>> accessed 3 July 2015: also Bisley and Taylor, Conflict in the East China Sea, p. 32.
- <sup>53</sup> Bishop, '5<sup>th</sup> Japan-Australia 2+2 Foreign and Defence Ministerial Consultations, joint media release'.
- <sup>54</sup> David Wroe, 'Foreign Minister Julie Bishop and Prime Minster Shinzo Abe strike military deal', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 24 May 2015, available at <<u>http://www.smh.com.au/world/foreign-minister-julie-bishop-and-prime-minister-shinzo-abe-strike-military-deal-20150523-gh85t0.html</u>> accessed 3 July 2015; also Minister for Defence, 'Defence Minister David Johnston hails defence, science and technology accord with Japan', *[Australian] Minister for Defence* [website], 8 July 2014, available at <<u>http://www.minister.defence.gov.au/2014/07/08/minister-for-defence-defence-minister-david-johnston-hails-defence-science-and-technology-accord-with-japan/</u>> accessed 3 July 2015.
- <sup>55</sup> Gilley and O'Neil, *Middle Powers and the Rise of China*, p. 154.
- <sup>56</sup> Julie Bishop, 'Australia welcomes Japan's security reforms', *Foreign Minister* [website], 19 September 2015, available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2015/jb\_mr\_150919.aspx?w=tb1CaGpkPX%2FIS0K</u> <u>%2Bg9ZKEg%3D%3D</u>> accessed 11 October 2015.
- <sup>57</sup> Bishop, 'Australia welcomes Japan's security reforms'.
- <sup>58</sup> Davies Andrew and Benjamin Schreer, 'The strategic dimension of "Option J"', *ASPI* [website], 27 March 2015, p. 6, available at <<u>https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/the-strategic-dimension-of-option-j-australias-submarine-choice-and-its-security-relations-with-japan</u>> accessed 27 March 2015.
- <sup>59</sup> DFAT, 'China country brief', *DFAT* [website], available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/geo/china/Pages/china-country-brief.aspx</u>> accessed 27 June 2015.
- <sup>60</sup> Tony Abbott, 'Address to Parliament, House of Representatives, Parliament House', *[Australian] Prime Minister* [website], 17 November 2014, available at <<u>https://www.pm.gov.au/media/2014-11-17/address-parliament-house-representatives-parliament-house</u>> accessed 27 June 2015.
- <sup>61</sup> Wang Yi, 'Australia-China Foreign and Strategic Dialogue', [Australian] Foreign Minister [website], 7 September 2014, available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/transcripts/Pages/2014/jb tr 140907.aspx?ministerid=4</u>> accessed 1 July 2015.
- <sup>62</sup> Julie Bishop, 'Australia-China Foreign and Strategic Dialogue', *Foreign Minister* [website], 8 September 2014, available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2014/jb mr 140908.aspx?ministerid=4</u>> accessed 1 July 2015; also Andrew Rob, 'Ministers to visit China for inaugural Strategic Economic Dialogue', *[Australian] Trade Minister* [website], 20 June 2014, available at <<u>http://trademinister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2014/ar mr 140620.aspx?ministerid=3</u>> accessed 1 July 2015.
- <sup>63</sup> Linda Jakobson, 'Australia-China ties: in search of political trust', *Lowy Institute* [website], 28 June 2012, p. 5, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/australia-china-ties-search-political-trust</u>> accessed 9 June 2016.
- <sup>64</sup> Department of Defence, '17<sup>th</sup> Annual Defence Strategic Dialogue', *Department of Defence* [website], 4 December 2014, available at <<u>http://news.defence.gov.au/2014/12/04/17th-annual-australia-china-defence-strategic-dialogue/</u>> accessed 1 July 2015.
- <sup>65</sup> DFAT, 'New Colombo Plan', *DFAT* [website], available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/people-to-people/new-</u> <u>colombo-plan/pages/new-colombo-plan.aspx</u>> accessed 25 October 2015.
- <sup>66</sup> Dupont and Hintze, 'Living with the dragon', p. 7.
- <sup>67</sup> Scott Snyder and See-won Byun, 'China-Korea relations: balancing acts by China and South Korea', *Comparative Connections,* Vol. 16, Issue 2, September 2014, abstract available at <<u>http://connection.ebscohost.com/c/articles/98514662/china-korea-relations-balancing-acts-by-china-south-korea</u>> accessed 9 June 2016.

- <sup>68</sup> Snyder and Byun, 'China-Korea relations'.
- <sup>69</sup> Varghese, 'An Australian world view'.
- <sup>70</sup> Kausikan, 'Asia's strategic challenge', p. 7.
- <sup>71</sup> Cook, 'China's power status change', p. 125.
- Alex Oliver and Andrew Shearer, 'Diplomatic disrepair: rebuilding Australia's international policy infrastructure', *Lowy Institute* [website], August 2011, p. 22, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinstitute.org/files/pubfiles/Oliver\_and\_Shearer%2C\_Diplomatic\_disrepair\_Web.p\_df</u>> accessed 12 October 2015.
- <sup>73</sup> Australian Government, *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper*, October 2012, available at <<u>http://www.defence.gov.au/whitepaper/2013/docs/australia in the asian century white paper.p</u> <u>df</u>> accessed 12 October 2015.
- DFAT, 'China country strategy: Australia in the Asian century towards 2025', *Australian Policy Online* [website], August 2013, available at
   <a href="http://apo.org.au/files/Resource/dfat\_chinacountrystrategy\_aug\_2013.pdf">http://apo.org.au/files/Resource/dfat\_chinacountrystrategy\_aug\_2013.pdf</a> accessed 9 June 2016.
- Peter Lloyd, 'Patching the flaws around ChAFTA's labour provisions', *The Conversation* [blog], 13 October 2015, available at <<u>http://theconversation.com/patching-the-flaws-around-chaftas-labour-provisions-48963</u>> accessed 13 October 2015.
- <sup>76</sup> Francis Keany, 'Chinese ambassador Ma Zhaoxu warns against letting FTA slip away', *ABC News* [website], 30 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-09-29/chinese-ambassador-warns-against-letting-fta-slip-away/6814772</u>> accessed 13 October 2015.
- <sup>77</sup> DFAT, 'China country strategy', p. 6.
- James Brown, 'China-Australia relationship needs to broaden from trade', *The Saturday Paper* [website], 30 August 2014, available at
   <a href="https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/opinion/topic/2014/08/30/china-australia-relationship-needs-broaden-trade/1409320800">https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/opinion/topic/2014/08/30/china-australia-relationship-needs-broaden-trade/1409320800</a>> accessed 13 October 2015.
- <sup>79</sup> Brown, 'China-Australia relationship needs to broaden from trade'.
- <sup>80</sup> Julie Bishop, 'Address to opening of Australian Consulate-General, Chengdu, China', Foreign Minister [website], 9 November 2014, available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/speeches/Pages/2014/jb\_sp\_141109.aspx?w=tb1CaGpkPX%2FlS0K</u> <u>%2Bg9ZKEg%3D%3D</u>> accessed 13 October 2015.
- <sup>81</sup> Australia's Ambassador to China, 'What's next for the Australia-China relationship?', [Australian Government] China Embassy [website], 2 June 2015, available at <a href="http://china.embassy.gov.au/bjng/20150611HOMspeech-eng.html">http://china.embassy.gov.au/bjng/20150611HOMspeech-eng.html</a> accessed 17 October 2015.
- <sup>82</sup> Kausikan, 'Asia's strategic challenge', p. 6.
- <sup>83</sup> Gilley and O'Neil, *Middle Powers and the Rise of China*, p. 156.
- <sup>84</sup> Dupont and Hintze, 'Living with the dragon', p. 3.
- <sup>85</sup> Varghese, 'An Australian world view'.
- <sup>86</sup> DFAT, 'China country strategy', p. 25.
- <sup>87</sup> DFAT, 'China country brief'.
- <sup>88</sup> DFAT, 'Joint declaration by the Prime Ministers of Australia and Singapore on a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership', DFAT [website], 29 June 2015, available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/geo/singapore/Pages/joint-declaration-by-the-prime-ministers-of-australiaand-singapore-on-a-comprehensive-strategic-partnership.aspx</u>> accessed 15 October 2015.
- <sup>89</sup> DFAT, 'Australia-Singapore Comprehensive Strategic Partnership fact sheet: Project 2025', *DFAT* [website], available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/geo/singapore/Pages/australia-singapore-</u> <u>comprehensive-strategic-partnership-fact-sheet-project-2025.aspx</u>> accessed 15 October 2015.
- <sup>90</sup> The author worked closely with members of the White Paper team.
- <sup>91</sup> Australian Government, *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper*, p. 25.
- <sup>92</sup> Australian Government, *Australia in the Asian Century White Paper*, p. 25.
- <sup>93</sup> The author was involved in country strategy consultations in Western Australia in April 2013.

- 94 State Government Victoria, 'Engaging China Strengthening Victoria', Department of State Development, Business and Innovation [Victoria] [website], September 2012, available at <<u>http://dsdbi.vic.gov.au/corporate-governance/environmental-management</u>> accessed 15 October 2015.
- <sup>95</sup> State Government Victoria, 'Engaging China Strengthening Victoria'.
- <sup>96</sup> Julie Bishop, 'The new aid paradigm', *Foreign Minister* [website], 18 June 2014, available at <<u>http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2014/jb\_mr\_140618.aspx</u>> accessed 15 October 2015.
- <sup>97</sup> Bruno Mascitellie and G. Barry O'Mahony, 'Australia in the Asian Century: a critique of the White Paper', *Australasian Journal of Regional Studies*, Vol. 20, No. 3, 2014, p. 557.
- <sup>98</sup> James Glenday, 'China lashes Australia and US for "adding fuel to the flames" on South China Sea', *ABC News* [website], 14 October 2015, available at <<u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-10-</u> 14/australia-us-announce-naval-cooperation-deal/6853400> accessed 16 October 2015.
- <sup>99</sup> Australia's Ambassador to China, 'What's next for the Australia-China relationship?'.
- <sup>100</sup> Australia's Ambassador to China, 'What's next for the Australia-China relationship?'.
- <sup>101</sup> In 2013, the other countries with annual leadership dialogues with China were Russia, Germany, Britain and the EU: see also Stephen McDonnell and Naomi Woodley, 'Australia locks in annual leadership talks with China', *ABC News* [website], 10 April 2013, available at <<u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-04-09/australia-locks-in-annual-leadership-talks-withchina/4619230</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.
- <sup>102</sup> [Australian Government] Indonesia Embassy, 'Joint Communiqué: Indonesia-Australia Annual Leaders' Meeting, 5 July 2013', *Indonesia Embassy* [website], available at <<u>http://indonesia.embassy.gov.au/jakt/IC13\_001.html</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.
- <sup>103</sup> Susan Harris-Rimmer, 'Why Australia took so long to join the AIIB?', *The Interpreter* [website], 30 March 2015, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2015/03/30/Why-Australia-should-have-joined-the-AIIB-last-November.aspx</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.
- <sup>104</sup> Noori *et al*, 'Overcoming barriers to US-China cooperation', p. 1.
- <sup>105</sup> Nick Bisley, 'Australia and the region that 1945 created: the long history of contemporary strategy', *Korean Journal of Defense Analysis*, Vol. 27, No. 2, June 2015, p. 259.
- <sup>106</sup> Patrick Durkin, 'Trade talks shift to China as TPP stalls', *Australian Financial Review*, 13 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.afr.com/news/economy/trade/trade-talks-shift-to-china-as-tpp-stalls-20150813-giy972</u>> accessed 13 August 2015.
- <sup>107</sup> Joe Hockey, 'Passage of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank Bill 2015', [Australian] Treasurer [website],16 September 2015, available at <<u>http://jbh.ministers.treasury.gov.au/media-</u> release/081-2015/> accessed 17 October 2015.
- <sup>108</sup> DFAT, 'Asian Development Bank', *DFAT* [website], available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/international-relations/international-organisations/multilateral-development-banks/Pages/asian-development-bank.aspx</u>> accessed 17 October 2015; also Asian Development Bank, 'Asian Development Bank and Australia factsheet', *Asian Development Bank* [website], available at <<u>http://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/27750/aus.pdf</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.
- <sup>109</sup> Wang Dong, 'Is China trying to push the US out of East Asia?', *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2015, p. 69. The 'proactive' foreign policy agenda advocated by the new Chinese leadership includes ambitious proposals to build a 'Silk Road Economic Belt' extending through Central Asia and a new 'Maritime Silk Road' with ASEAN countries (which are summarised as 'One Belt and One Road'), as well as an Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank.
- <sup>110</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, 'Articles of Agreement', Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank [website], available at <<u>https://www.admin.ch/ch/d/gg/pc/documents/2710/BAII-</u> <u>Agreement\_en.pdf</u>> accessed 17 October 2015. As at 30 October 2015, there had been no public announcement about the appointment of Australia's Governor and Alternate Governor to the Bank.
- <sup>111</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, 'Articles of Agreement', article 25.
- <sup>112</sup> Asian Development Bank, 'Asian Development Bank and Australia factsheet'.
- <sup>113</sup> Joe Hockey and Andrew Robb, 'Australia-China Strategic Economic Dialogue promotes investment in regional infrastructure', *[Australian] Treasurer* [website], 13 August 2015, available at <<u>http://jbh.ministers.treasury.gov.au/media-release/072-2015/</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.

- <sup>114</sup> Hockey and Robb, 'Australia-China Strategic Economic Dialogue promotes investment in regional infrastructure'.
- <sup>115</sup> Woody Allen, written in a letter that was quoted in the *New York Times* on 13 August 1989.
- <sup>116</sup> Farrah Tomazin, 'Victorian Premier Daniel Andrews wants every minister to visit China', *The Age*, 20 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.theage.com.au/victoria/victorian-premier-daniel-andrews-wants-every-minister-to-visit-china-20150918-giqbcq.html</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.
- <sup>117</sup> DFAT, 'Visits, events and business briefings', *DFAT* [website], available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/about-us/our-services/Pages/visits-and-events.aspx</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.
- DFAT, 'Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for a Development Cooperation Partnership between Australia and China (MOFCOM)', *DFAT* [website], 9 April 2013, available at
   <a href="http://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Documents/mou-china-mofcom.pdf">http://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Documents/mou-china-mofcom.pdf</a>> accessed 25 October 2015; also Greg Hunt and Tony Abbott, 'Australia and China strengthen Antarctic ties', *Greg Hunt* [website],18 November 2014, available at
   <a href="http://www.greghunt.com.au/Home/LatestNews/tabid/133/ID/3090/Australian-and-China-strengthen-Antarctic-ties.aspx">http://www.greghunt.com.au/Home/LatestNews/tabid/133/ID/3090/Australian-and-China-strengthen-Antarctic-ties.aspx</a>> accessed 25 October 2015; and Julie Bishop, 'Australia-China MOU on climate change cooperation', *Foreign Minister* [website], 17 November 2014, available at</a>
   <a href="http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2014/jb">http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2014/jb</a> mr 141117a.aspx?w=tb1CaGpkPX%2FIS0 K%2Bg9ZKEg%3D%3D> accessed 25 October 2015.
- <sup>119</sup> Michael Tai, 'The missing piece of US-China relations: trust', *The Diplomat* [website], 15 September 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/09/the-missing-piece-of-us-china-relations-trust/</u>> accessed 16 September 2015.
- <sup>120</sup> Tai, 'The missing piece of US-China relations'.
- Peter Varghese, 'Asia Society luncheon "Australia and Asia"', *DFAT* [website], 29 April 2013, available at <<u>http://dfat.gov.au/news/speeches/Pages/asia-society-luncheon-australia-and-asia.aspx</u>> accessed 17 October 2015.

# **Additional reading**

- Abbott, Tony, 'Joint Press Conference with His Excellency Mr Shinzo Abe, Prime Minister of Japan, Parliament House, Canberra, 8 July 2014', *[Australian] Prime Minister* [website], available at <<u>http://www.pm.gov.au/media/2014-07-08/joint-press-conference-his-excellency-mr-shinzo-abe-prime-minister-japan-parliament</u>> accessed 26 June 2015.
- Abbott, Tony, 'Address to Australia Week in China lunch, Shanghai, China, 11 April 2014', [Australian] Prime Minister [website], available at <<u>https://www.pm.gov.au/media/2014-04-11/address-australia-week-china-lunch-shanghai-china</u>> accessed 27 June 2015.
- Abbott, Tony, 'Address to the China-Australia Free Trade Agreement signing ceremony, 17 June 2015', *Liberal Party* [website], available at <<u>http://www.liberal.org.au/latest-news/2015/06/17/prime-minister-address-china-australia-free-trade-agreement-signing-ceremony</u>> accessed 1 July 2015.
- Abbott, Tony, 'Address to Parliament, House of Representatives, Parliament House, 17 November 2014', [Australian] Prime Minister [website], available at <<u>https://www.pm.gov.au/media/2014-11-17/address-parliament-house-representatives-parliament-house</u>> accessed 27 June 2015.
- Abe, Shinzo, 'Japan from war to peace', *Project Syndicate* [website], 14 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/abe-wwii-anniversary-speech-by-shinzo-abe-2015-08</u>> accessed 16 August 2015.
- Ayson, Robert, 'Choosing ahead of time? Australia, New Zealand and the US-China contest in Asia', *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 34, No. 3, 2012, pp. 338-64.

- Ayson, Robert, 'Japan-China: why Australia should embrace ambiguity?', *The Interpreter* [website], 17 October 2013, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2013/10/17/Japan-China-Why-Australia-should-</u> <u>embrace-ambiguity.aspx</u>> accessed 14 September 2015.
- Baker, Rodger, 'China is in the midst of its biggest crisis in decades', *Business Insider* [website], 18 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.businessinsider.com/china-in-midst-of-biggest-</u> <u>crisis-in-decades-2015-8?IR=T</u>> accessed 22 August 2015.
- Beeson, Mark and Fujian Li, *China's Regional Relations: Evolving foreign policy dynamics*, Lynne Rienner Publishers: Boulder, 2014.
- Bitzinger, Richard A., 'China's double defence growth', *Foreign Affairs*, 19 March 2015, available at <<u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2015-03-19/chinas-double-digit-defense-growth</u>> accessed 28 June 2015.
- Bloomfield, Alan, 'To balance or to bandwagon? Adjusting to China's rise during Australia's Rudd-Gillard era', *The Pacific Review*, March 2015, pp. 1-24.
- Bowman, Megan, George Gilligan and Justin O'Brien, 'The China-Australia Free Trade Agreement and the growing acceptance of Chinese state capital investment', *Asian Journal of Public Affairs*, Vol. 8, No. 1, 2015, pp. 3-24.
- Boyd, Tony, 'China's tech policies inspire new CSIRO Chairman David Thodley', *Australian Financial Review*, 7 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.afr.com/brand/chanticleer/chinas-tech-policies-inspire-new-csiro-chairman-david-thodey-20150807-giu5sy</u> accessed 14 August 2015.
- Brown, Kerry, 'Fear and greed': a closer look at Australia's China policy', *The Diplomat* [website], 20 April 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/fear-and-greed-a-closer-look-at-australias-china-policy/</u>> accessed 31 May 2015.
- Carr, Andrew, *Winning the Peace: Australia's campaign to change the Asia-Pacific*, Melbourne University Press: Carlton, 2015.
- Carr, Andrew and Daniel Baldino, 'An Indo-Pacific norm entrepreneur? Australia and defence diplomacy', *Journal of the Indian Ocean Region*, Vol. 11, No. 1, March 2015, pp. 30-47.
- Cheng, Xiaohe, 'From Jiang Zemin to Hu Jintao: the evolution of China's policies toward the Korean peninsula', *Korea Observer*, Vol. 43, No. 4, Winter 2012, pp. 675-99.
- Chongkittavorn, Kavi, 'ASEAN, China search for new model to work together', *The Nation* [website], 17 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.nationmultimedia.com/opinion/Asean-China-search-for-new-model-to-</u> work-together-30266704.html> accessed 18 August 2015.
- Chongkittavorn, Kavi, 'US-China Summit: ASEAN centrality at risk', *The Nation* [website], 14 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.nationmultimedia.com/opinion/US-China-</u> <u>summit-ASEAN-CENTRALITY-AT-RISK-30268700.html</u>> accessed 14 September 2015.
- Chung, Jae Ho, 'China's evolving views of the Korean-American alliance, 1953-2012', *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 23, No. 87, December 2013, pp. 425-42.
- Cook, Malcolm and Thomas Wilkins, 'Anchors and antidotes: the Japan-Australia Strategic Partnership', *Asia-Pacific Bulletin*, East-West Center, No. 303, 19 March 2015.
- Dittmer, Lowell, 'Sino-Australian relations: a triangular perspective', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 47, No. 4, December 2012, pp. 661-75.

- Dixon, Peter and Maureen Rimmer, 'What's really at stake if the China FTA falls through?', *The Conversation* [blog], 8 September 2015, available at <<u>http://theconversation.com/whats-</u> <u>really-at-stake-if-the-china-fta-falls-through-47150</u>> accessed 8 September 2015.
- Gady, Franz-Stefan, 'Australia and South Korea to deepen defence ties', *The Diplomat* [website], 17 September 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/09/australia-and-south-korea-to-deepen-defense-ties/</u>> accessed 19 September 2015.
- Garnaut, John, 'DFAT boss Peter Varghese warns of China challenge', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 20 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/dfat-boss-peter-varghese-warns-of-china-challenge-20150820-gj4401.html</u>> accessed 21 August 2015.
- Grenville, Stephen, 'How dependent is Australia on China's economic growth?' *The Interpreter* [website], 7 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2015/09/07/How-dependent-is-Australia-on-</u> <u>Chinas-economic-growth.aspx</u>> accessed 7 September 2015.
- Gupta Sourabh, 'Abe's new security legislation doubles down on the US alliance', *East Asia Forum* [website], 20 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2015/09/20/abes-new-security-legislation-doubles-down-on-the-us-alliance/</u>> accessed 21 September 2015.
- Gupta, Sourabh, 'China sheds its dollar shackles', *East Asia Forum* [website], 22 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2015/08/22/china-sheds-its-dollar-shackles-2/</u>> accessed 22 August 2015.
- Hameiri, Shahar, 'China's "charm offensive" in the Pacific and Australia's regional order', *The Pacific Review,* February 2015, pp. 1-24.
- Harcourt, Tim, 'Australia can get the balance right on free trade and workers rights', *The Conversation* [blog], 8 September 2015, available at <<u>http://theconversation.com/australia-can-get-the-balance-right-on-free-trade-and-workers-rights-47196</u>> accessed 8 September 2015.
- He, Baogang, 'Politics of accommodation of the rise of China: the case of Australia', *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 21, No. 73, November 2011, pp. 53-70.
- He, Ling Ling and Razeen Sappideen, 'Free Trade Agreements and the US-China-Australia relationship in the Asia-Pacific region', Asia Pacific Law Review, Vol. 21, No. 1, 2013, pp. 55-76.
- Heo, Uk and Terence Roehrig, *South Korea's Rise: Economic development, power and foreign relations,* Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, 2014.
- Hewitt, Duncan, 'Chinese media say Xi's US visit will boost trust, but expert says US should not push too far over South China Sea dispute', *International Business Times* [website], 17 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.ibtimes.com/chinese-media-say-xis-us-visit-will-boost-trust-expert-says-us-should-not-push-too-2101261</u>> accessed 20 September 2015.
- Government of Japan, 'Japan's National Security Strategy', *Government of Japan* [website], 17 December 2013, available at <<u>http://japan.kantei.go.jp/96\_abe/documents/2013/\_icsFiles/afieldfile/2013/12/17/NS</u> <u>S.pdf</u>> accessed 4 July 2015.
- Jiyong, Zheng and Gao Yin, 'Road map to a Korean peninsula peace regime: a Chinese perspective', *Asian Perspective*, Vol. 39, 2015, pp. 153-69.

- John, Jojin V, 'South Korea-China relations and the Northeast Asian strategic puzzle', *Institute of Chinese Studies Analysis*, No. 15, July 2014.
- Johnston, Eric and Masaaki Kameda, 'Japan's defence shift is hailed, but weaknesses will remain: experts', *The Japan Times* [website], 19 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2015/09/19/national/politics-diplomacy/japansdefense-shift-is-hailed-but-weaknesses-will-remain-experts/#.Vf45Pt-qqkp</u>> accessed 20 September 2015.
- Joye, Christopher, 'Malcolm Turnbull's China challenge', *Australian Financial Review*, 17 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.afr.com/news/politics/malcolm-turnbulls-</u> <u>china-challenge-20150917-gjoko8</u>> accessed 18 September 2015.
- Kehoe, John, 'Washington watching Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull over China, regional security', *Australian Financial Review*, 21 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.afr.com/news/politics/national/turnbulls-dance-with-the-us-20150919-giqlna</u>> accessed 22 September 2015.
- Kelly, Paul, 'A new world of disorder', *The Australian*, 21 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/inquirer/a-new-world-of-disorder/story-e6frg6z6-1227536058869</u>> accessed 22 September 2015.
- Kim, Yeikyoung and Jongpil Chung, 'Mutual perceptions in South Korea-China relations: the need for creative arguing', *Asian Perspective*, Vol. 37, 2013, pp. 281-304.
- La, Jung Joo, 'Korea's tied aid for export and competition with China', *Journal of East Asian Economic Integration*, Vol. 17, No. 1, March 2013, pp. 81-100.
- Lee, John, 'Australia's 2015 Defence White Paper: seeking strategic opportunities in Southeast Asia to help manage China's peaceful rise', *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 35, No. 3, 2013, pp. 395-422.
- Lee, John, 'Tokyo ascending: Abe's new defence strategy', *World Affairs*, Summer 2015, available at <<u>http://www.worldaffairsjournal.org/article/tokyo-ascending-abe%E2%80%99s-newdefense-strategy</u>> accessed 7 August 2015.
- McArthur, George, 'Exercise Kowarri concludes in Darwin, Australia', *Marines*, 16 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.marines.mil/News/NewsDisplay/tabid/3258/Article/617336/exercisekowari-2015-concludes-in-darwin-australia.aspx</u>> accessed 18 September 2015.
- McCarthy, Gregory and Xianlin Song, 'Australian government's policy conundrum: ambivalence on China and certainty on Japan', *Social Identities*, 3 August 2015.
- McDonald, Hamish, 'Q&A with Stephen Fitzgerald, Australia's first China Ambassador', 19 September 2015, *The Saturday Paper*, 19 September 2015, available at <<u>https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/economy/2015/09/19/qa-with-stephen-fitzgerald-australias-first-china-ambassador/14425848002402</u>> accessed 20 September 2015.
- Medcalf, Rory, 'Don't 'contain' China but Australia must push for rules-based security order', *Australian Financial Review Weekend*, 11 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.afr.com/opinion/dont-contain-china-but-australia-must-push-for-</u> <u>rulesbased-security-order-20150910-gjip0v</u>> accessed 12 September 2015.
- Medcalf, Rory, 'The balancing kangaroo: Australia and Chinese power', *Issues and Studies*, Vol. 50, No. 3, September 2014, pp. 103-35.

- Medcalf, Rory, and James Brown, 'Defence challenges 2035: securing Australia's lifelines', *Lowy Institute* [website], November 2014, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinstitute.org/files/defence-challenges-2035.pdf</u>> accessed 19 September 2015.
- Meehan, Michael, 'Is China's economy really in crisis?' *Eco-Business* [website], 14 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.eco-business.com/opinion/is-chinas-economy-really-in-crisis/</u>> accessed 15 September 2015.
- Merkle, Bill, 'Japan's new geopolitics', *The National Interest* [website], 13 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.nationalinterest.org/feature/japans-new-geopolitics-13566</u>> accessed 13 August 2015.
- Minas, Stephen, 'The lessons learned from Fraser's Chinese diplomacy', *Chinese Spectator* [website], 11 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.businessspectator.com.au/article/2015/9/11/china/lessons-learned-frasers-chinese-diplomacy</u>> accessed 12 September 2015.
- Murray, Philomena, 'Regionalism and community Australia's options in the Asia-Pacific', *Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI)* [website], November 2010, available at <<u>https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/regionalism-and-community-australias-options-</u> <u>in-the-asia-pacific/Regionalism and communty.pdf</u>> accessed 14 September 2015.
- Nolan, James P., 'Why can't we be friends? Assessing the operational value of engaging PLA leadership', *Asia Policy*, No. 20, July 2015, pp. 45-79.
- Nye, Joseph S., 'The China challenge', *The Boston Globe* [website], 3 April 2015, available at <<u>http://www.bostonglobe.com/opinion/2015/04/03/the-china-</u> <u>challenge/fCvYDdIwhtSjBctl0nfn3]/story.html</u>> accessed 6 April 2015.
- Ong, Russell, 'South Korea and China's security objectives in East Asia', *Asia-Pacific Review*, Vol. 15, No. 2, December 2008, pp.102-19.
- Podger, Andrew and Bo Yan, 'Public administration in China and Australia: different worlds but similar challenges', *Australian Journal of Public Administration*, Vol. 72, No. 3, 2013, pp. 201-19.
- Prajuli, Wendy Andhika and Nur Alia Pariwita, '<u>Between fear and hope on Japan's new defence policy</u>', *East Asia Forum* [website], 8 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2015/08/08/between-fear-and-hope-on-japans-new-defence-policy/</u>> accessed 12 August 2015.
- Richardson, Dennis, 'Blamey Oration: the strategic outlook for the Indo-Pacific region, *Sydney Morning Herald*, 27 May 2015, available at <<u>http://www.smh.com.au/national/defence-</u> <u>secretary-dennis-richardsons-blamey-oration-20150528-ghbf7w.html</u>> accessed 29 May 2015.
- Sim, Melissa, 'Xi calls for more trust, less suspicion in Sino-US ties', *The Straits Times*, 24 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.straitstimes.com/world/united-states/xi-</u> <u>calls-for-more-trust-less-suspicion-in-sino-us-ties</u>> accessed 25 September 2015.
- Smith, Jamie, 'Australia-China trade deal faces hurdles', *Financial Times*, 20 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/96430fde-4705-11e5-b3b2-1672f710807b.html#axzz3jQ3BVtCm</u>> accessed 21 August 2015.
- Son, Key-Young, 'Middle powers and the rise of China: "identity norms" of dependency and activism and the outlook for Japan-South Korea relations vis-à-vis the great powers', *Japanese Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 15, No. 1, March 2014, pp. 91-112.

- Tai, Michael, US-China Relations in the Twenty-First Century: A question of trust, Routledge: London, 2015.
- Taneja, Pradeep, 'Australian and Southeast Asian perspectives on China's military modernization', *Journal of Asian Security and International Affairs,* Vol. 1, No. 2, 2014, pp.145-62.
- Thomas, Nicholas, 'The economics of power transitions: Australia between China and the United States', *Journal of Contemporary China*, March 2015, pp. 1-19.
- Thomson, Mark, 'We don't have to choose between the US and China', *The Strategist* [website], 2 May 2013, available at <<u>http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/we-dont-have-to-choose-</u> <u>between-the-us-and-china/</u>> accessed 31 May 2015.
- Togo, Kazuhiko, 'Regional security cooperation in East Asia: what can Japan and Australia usefully do together?' *Australian Journal of International Affairs,* Vol. 65, No. 1, February 2011, pp. 40-60.
- Toohey, Brian, 'Australia's new leader to take a more nuanced approach to Japan's security stance', *Nikkei Asian Review* [website], 18 September 2015, available at <<u>http://asia.nikkei.com/Viewpoints/Geopolitico/Australia-s-new-leader-to-take-a-more-nuanced-approach-to-Japan-s-security-stance</u>> accessed 19 September 2015.
- Tow, William T., and Rikki Kersten (eds.), *Bilateral Perspectives on Regional Security: Australia, Japan and the Asia-Pacific region,* Palgrave Macmillan: Basingstoke, 2012.
- Tsokhas, Kosmas, 'China's regional relations: evolving foreign policy dynamics', *Journal of Contemporary Asia*, 23 March 2015, pp. 1-7.

Twining, Dan, 'The strategic implications of Japan's resurgence', Foreign Policy, 16 January 2014.

- Uren, David, *The Kingdom and the Quarry: China, Australia, fear and greed,* Black Inc: Collingwood, 2012.
- Wesley, Michael, 'Will Asia's rise bring peace or war?', *Policy Forum* [website], September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.policyforum.net/will-asias-rise-bring-peace-or-war/</u>> accessed 18 September 2015.
- White, Hugh, 'Australia's desire for Japanese submarines: a big mistake?' *The National Interest* [website], 7 April 2015, available at <<u>http://www.nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/australias-desire-japanese-submarines-big-mistake-12565</u>> accessed 8 April 2015.
- White, Hugh, The China Choice, Schwartz Publishing: Melbourne, 2013.
- Wilson, Elliot, 'Forget Greece: China's economic slowdown is the biggest story of the year', The Spectator [website], 15 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.spectator.co.uk/features/9607252/chinas-long-boom-is-finally-faltering-and-well-all-feel-the-crunch/</u>> accessed 11 September 2015.
- Wirth, Christine, "Power and stability" in the China-Japan-South Korea regional security complex', *The Pacific Review*, Vol. 28, No. 4, February 2015, pp. 553-75.
- Xiying, Zuo, 'China voice: Xi's visit to strengthen US-China trust', *Xinhuanet* [website], 23 September 2015, available at <<u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-</u> <u>09/23/c 134651546.htm</u>> accessed 25 September 2015.
- Yang, Jiemian, 'China's "new diplomacy" under the Xi Jinping administration', <u>China Quarterly of</u> <u>International Strategic Studies</u>, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2015, pp. 1-17.

- Ye, Min, 'Understanding the economics-politics nexus in South-Korea-China relations', *Journal of Asian and African Studies*, 2015, pp. 1-22.
- Yong, Wang, 'The importance of Xi's US visit', *East Asia Forum* [website], 24 September 2015, available at <<u>www.eastasiaforum.org/2015/09/24/the-importance-of-xis-us-visit/</u>> accessed 25 September 2015.
- Yoo, Hyon Joo, 'The China factor in the US-South Korea alliance: the perceived usefulness of China in the Korean Peninsula', *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 68, No. 1, October 2013, pp. 85-104.
- Yoon, Suthichai, 'Maritime Silk Road plan runs into SCS tension: the nation', *The Straits Times*, 24 September 2015, available at <<u>http://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/maritime-silk-road-plan-runs-into-south-china-sea-tension-the-nation</u>> accessed 25 September 2015.
- Yu, Chang Sen, and Jory Xiong, 'The dilemma of interdependence: current features and trends in Sino-Australian relations', *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 66, No. 5, November 2012, pp. 579-91.
- Zhang, Jian, 'China's new foreign policy under Xi Jinping: towards "Peaceful Rise 2.0:'? *Global Change, Peace & Security,* Vol. 27, No. 1, January 2015, pp. 5-19.
- Zhao, Minghao, 'South Korea's middle power diplomacy', *Project Syndicate* [website], 9 September 2015, available at <<u>https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/china-</u> <u>south-korea-warming-relations-by-minghao-zhao-2015-09</u>> accessed 16 September 2015.
- Zhou, Kate Xiao, Shelly Rigger and Lynn T. White (eds.), *Democratization in China, Korea, and Southeast Asia? Local and national perspectives*, Routledge: London, 2014.
- Zhuang, Rui, Junjie Hong and Guangyu Bai, 'South-Korea Free Trade Agreement and Asia-Pacific economic integration: the China perspective', *China Economic Journal*, Vol. 7, No. 2, September 2014, pp. 237-50.
- Ziebell, Phin, 'Special report: China-Australia Free Trade Agreement', *National Australia Bank* [website], 17 November 2014, available at <<u>http://business.nab.com.au/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2014/11/nab-special-report-agribusiness-china-australia-free-trade-</u> <u>agreement.pdf</u>> accessed 6 August 2015.





http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html



# VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE